Masthead Logo

University of the Pacific Scholarly Commons

University of the Pacific Theses and Dissertations

Graduate School

2019

Sexual Dimorphism in Aortic Function of UC Davis Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Rat Model: Estrogen Specific Responses

Farjana Akther University of the Pacific, abr_jigs@yahoo.com

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarlycommons.pacific.edu/uop_etds Part of the <u>Pharmacy and Pharmaceutical Sciences Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Akther, Farjana. (2019). Sexual Dimorphism in Aortic Function of UC Davis Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Rat Model: Estrogen Specific Responses. University of the Pacific, Dissertation. https://scholarlycommons.pacific.edu/uop_etds/3600

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate School at Scholarly Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in University of the Pacific Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Scholarly Commons. For more information, please contact mgibney@pacific.edu.

SEXUAL DIMORPHISM IN AORTIC FUNCTION OF UC DAVIS TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS RAT MODEL: ESTROGEN SPECIFIC RESPONSES

by

Farjana Akther

A Dissertation Submitted to the

Graduate School

In Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Thomas J. Long School of Pharmacy and Health Sciences Pharmaceutical and Chemical Sciences

University of the Pacific Stockton, California

1

2019

SEXUAL DIMORPHISM IN AORTIC FUNCTION OF UC DAVIS TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS RAT MODEL: ESTROGEN SPECIFIC RESPONSES

by

Farjana Akther

APPROVED BY:

Dissertation Advisor: Dr. Roshanak Rahimian, Ph.D. Committee Member: Timothy Smith, Ph.D. Committee Member: David Thomas, Ph.D. Committee Member: James A. Uchizono, Pharm. D., Ph.D. Committee Member: Aditya Goel, Ph.D. Dean of Graduate School: Thomas Naehr, Ph.D.

SEXUAL DIMORPHISM IN AORTIC FUNCTION OF UC DAVIS TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS RAT MODEL: ESTROGEN SPECIFIC RESPONSES

Copyright 2019

By

Farjana Akther

DEDICATION

This dissertation is dedicated to my father Md. Nurul Alam, mother Bulbul Akther, loving husband Md. Zahir Uddin and our son Azan Zahir.

ACKNOWLEDEGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratefulness to my advisor Dr. Roshanak Rahimian for giving me the opportunity to work with her. I thank Dr. Rahimian, for her continuous support, guidance, and suggestions throughout the course of Ph.D. It has been an honor to be one of her Ph.D. students. I appreciate all her contributions of time, ideas, and funding to make my Ph.D. experience very smooth and productive. Her enthusiasm towards vascular research and women health has inspired me. She has instilled in me with a drive for research in women's health and has provided us with an excellent example as a successful woman scientist. Also, I have been extremely lucky to have a supervisor who cared so much not only about my work and career, but also about my family. I sincerely appreciate her efforts to bring collaborations and introducing us to Dr. Marta Alegret and Dr. Juan Carlos. I would like to thank Dr. James Uchizono, Timothy J smith, Dr. David Thomas and Dr. Aditya Goel for their suggestions and being on my committee. I would like to thank Dr. Chan for letting me use the Licor Odessey in his laboratory. I thank Ms. Bonnie O'Hearn Ms. Kathy Kassab and Lynda Davis for all their help during my course of study. I am very grateful to my labmates- Sharon, Sonali, Gemma and Razan forr making my PhD life fun-filled and exciting, especially I would like to thank Razan for being a wonderful team member during my PhD work. I appreciate Dr. Swetha, Michael Ng and Dr. Jiyeun Cao for teaching me western blot technique. I greatly appreciate our IT department staff- Tim and Minh, for their invaluable help during my course of PhD. I thank my sister Farah for her support, motivation and being there for me. I would like to appreciate Razan, Rownak, Tuhin, Arindom, Rita and Toufiq for their support and friendship.

Finally, I would thank my parents, my mother in law, my husband and our son for their help and support that made all this possible. They are the most important persons in my life. I would

especially like to thank my husband for his unconditional love and support. Lastly and most importantly, I wouldn't have been where I am today without the blessing and support of my dad, Md. Nurul Alam whom I lost in 2016.

Sexual Dimorphism in Aortic Function of UC Davis Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Rat Model: Estrogen Specific Responses

Abstract

By Farjana Akther

University of the Pacific 2019

Little is known about the interaction between diabetes and sex in vasculature. This study was designed to investigate the effects of estrogen as well as type 2 diabetes (T2D) on aortic function in rats with respect to sex. To test the effects of T2D and sex, UC Davis Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (UCD-T2DM) rat model was used. To study the effects of estrogen, ovariectomized Sprague- Dawley female rats and UCD-T2DM rats at pre-diabetic stage were used and the rats were implanted subcutaneously either with placebo or 17 β -estradiol pellets (60 days release, 1.5mg/pellets). The plasma analytes for metabolic parameters and aortic responses to vasodilator and vasoconstrictor agents were determined. The expression of molecules associated with vascular response (e.g. endothelial nitric oxide (NO) synthase (eNOS), Nox1, Nox4, intermediate conductance calcium-dependent potassium channels (SK_{Ca})) were also evaluated in aortic tissue.

The main objectives of the study were whether 1) sex differences exist in the development of abnormal vascular responses of UCD-T2DM rats, 2) there were changes in the relative contributions of endothelium-derived relaxing factors (EDRFs) in modulating vascular reactivity of aorta, and 3) estrogen replacement improves the aortic function of ovariectomized UCD-T2DM rats at pre-diabetic stage.

In the study of examining the effect of sex and T2D, diabetes significantly impaired relaxation responses to ACh and SNP in aortic rings from female UCD-T2DM rats, however, potentiated the relaxation in males. The responsiveness to PE was significantly enhanced in both diabetic groups regardless of sex. Accordingly, the basal nitric oxide (NO), as indicated by the potentiation of the response to PE after L-NAME, was reduced in aorta of both diabetic groups. Blocking of COX, sGC and NOS completely abolished the relaxation response in female diabetic group whereas male diabetic animals showed a significant remaining relaxation response to ACh. Further incubation of aortic rings of male animals with TEA or TRAM 34 blunted the relaxation responses to ACh in both control and diabetic groups. However, the inhibitory effects of TEA or TRAM 34 on the ACh-induced relaxation in male UCD-T2DM group was greater than their respective controls. By contrast, ACh responses were not affected following incubation with Apamin in either group of male rats. Moreover, protein expression of IKca were significantly higher in male diabetic group compared with the respective controls.

In the estrogen replacement study, treatment with E_2 markedly enhanced the ACh responses of aortic rings in both control and pre-diabetic groups compared to respective placebo treated group. Moreover, effect of E_2 in improving the ACh induced relaxation response was significantly higher in control group compared with pre-diabetic animals. The responsiveness to PE were significantly reduced in both E_2 treated groups. Basal NO level was significantly higher in both E_2 replaced groups but in control group the level was significantly higher than the pre-diabetic rats. Also, protein expression level of Nox1 were decreased in E_2 treated control and pre-diabetic group but eNOS were enhanced only in E_2 treated control groups.

In conclusion, this study suggests that the effects of type 2 diabetes on aortic ring are sex specific and we showed a differential contribution of EDRFs in male UCD-T2DM rats.

Furthermore, our data suggests that elevated eNOS and decreased Nox1protein level may contribute to the higher impact of estrogen in ovariectomized control groups compared to the pre-diabetic rats.

LIST OF TABLES
LIST OF FIGURES
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS
CHAPTER
1. Introduction
1.1. Cardiovascular Diseases
1.2. Diabetes
1.2.1. Type 1 diabetes mellitus (T1DM)
1.2.2. Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM)
1.2.3. Gestational diabetes
1.3. Diabetes and Cardiovascular Disease
1.4. Endothelial Functioning
1.4.1. Nitric Oxide (NO)
1.4.2. Prostacyclin (PGI ₂)
1.4.3. Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor (EDHF)
1.5. Diabetes, CVDs and Sex Differences
1.6. Estrogen and Cardiovascular System
1.6.1. Estrogen and NO
1.6.2. Estrogen and PGI ₂

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.6.3. Estrogen and EDHF	
1.6.4. Estrogen and male vasculature	
1.7. Study of Type 2 Diabetes and Type 2 Diabetic Rodent Model	33
1.7.1. Need for a novel model of type 2 Diabetes	
1.8. Statement of Research Problem and Hypothesis	
1.9 Specific Aims	
2. Study I: Sex Differences in Aortic Reactivity of UC Davis Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (UCD-T2DM) Rats: a Shift in the Relative Importance of Endothelium Dependent Relaxation Factors (EDRF)	39
2.1. Introduction	39
2.2. Material and Methods	41
2.2.1. Chemicals	41
2.2.2. Animals and experimental design	41
2.2.3. Measurement of metabolic parameters in the plasma	
2.2.4. Measurement of arterial tension	
2.3. Results	46
2.3.1. Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on metabolic parameters	
2.3.2. Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on insulin signaling	
2.3.3. Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on relaxation responses to ACh	52
2.3.4. Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on relative contributions of EDRFs to ACh-induced relaxation	54
2.3.5. Effects of type 2 diabetes on relative contributions of K ⁺ channels to ACh induced relaxation responses	58

2.3.6. Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on relaxation responses to SNP	4
2.3.7. Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on contractile responses to PE	7
2.3.8. Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on eNOS and Nox expression	2
2.4. Discussion	5
3. Study II: Effects of Estrogen Replacement in Aortic Function of Pre-diabetic Ovariectomized Rats	2
3.1. Introduction	2
3.2. Material and Methods	3
3.2.1. Chemicals	3
3.2.2. Animals and experimental design	3
3.2.3. Measurement of metabolic parameters in plasma	4
3.2.4. Measurement of arterial tension	4
3.3. Results	7
3.3.1. Effects of E ₂ replacement on plasma estradiol level	7
3.3.2. Effects of E ₂ replacement on metabolic parameters	9
3.3.3. Effects of E ₂ replacement on relaxation responses to ACh	1
3.3.4. Effects of E ₂ replacement on relaxation responses to SNP	3
3.3.5. Effects of E ₂ replacement on contractile responses to PE	5
3.3.6. Effects of E ₂ replacement on eNOS and Nox expression	1
3.4. Discussion 10	15
4. Overall Conclusion	0

5. Limitation	
REFERENCES	112

LIST OF TABLES

Table

1. Body weight and adipose weight, blood glucose levels, HbA1c, and other metabolic parameters of male and female control and diabetic rats
2. pD_2 and E_{max} to acetylcholine (ACh) in a rtic rings from male and female control and diabetic rats
3. ΔAUC , pD ₂ and E _{max} to acetylcholine (ACh) in rat aortic rings from male and female control and diabetic rats
4. \triangle AUC, pD ₂ and E _{max} to acetylcholine (ACh) in rat aortic rings from male control and diabetic rats
5. pD_2 and E_{max} to sodium nitroprusside (SNP) in rat aortic rings from male and female control and diabetic rats
6. pD ₂ and Tension _{max} to phenylephrine (PE) in aortic rings from male and female control and diabetic rats
7. ΔAUC , pD ₂ and Tension _{max} to phenylephrine (PE) in a rtic rings from male and female control and diabetic rats
8. Body weight and adipose weight, blood glucose levels and HbA1c of placebo and E ₂ treated control and pre-diabetic rats
9. pD_2 and E_{max} to acetylcholine (ACh) in a rtic rings from placebo and E_2 treated control and pre-diabetic rats
10. pD_2 and E_{max} to sodium nitroprusside (SNP) in rat aortic rings from placebo and E_2 treated control and pre-diabetic rats
11. pD_2 and Tension _{max} to phenylephrine (PE) in a rtic rings from placebo and E_2 treated control and pre-diabetic rats
12. $\triangle AUC$, pD ₂ and Tension _{max} to phenylephrine (PE) in a rtic rings from placebo and E ₂ treated control and pre-diabetic rats

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure
1. Release of endothelium-derived relaxation factors
2. Effects of type 2 diabetes on the expression of proteins involved in insulin signaling in aortic tissues. Protein levels of aortic insulin receptor substrate IRS-1 (A) and IRS-2 (B) from the samples of male and female control and diabetic rats
3. Protein levels of aortic phosphorylated/total V-akt murine thymoma viral oncogene homolog-2 (Akt) from the samples of male and female control and diabetic rats
4. Relaxation responses to cumulative concentrations of acetylcholine (ACh, 10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings precontracted with phenylephrine (PE, 2μ M) from male (A) and female (B) control and diabetic rats
5. Effects of inhibiting cyclooxygenase, soluble guanylyl cyclase and nitric oxide synthase on acetylcholine (ACh, 10 ⁻⁸ to 10 ⁻⁵ M)-induced vasorelaxation in aortic rings taken from male control (A), male diabetic (B), female control (C) and female diabetic (D) rats
6. Effects of inhibiting calcium activated K ⁺ channels on ACh-induced vasorelaxation in aortic rings taken from male control (A) and diabetic (B) rats
7. Effects of inhibiting intermediate-conductance Ca^{2+} activated K ⁺ (IK _{Ca}) channels on ACh- induced vasorelaxation in aortic rings taken male control (A) and diabetic (B) rats 60
8. Effects of inhibiting small-conductance Ca^{2+} activated $K^+(SK_{Ca})$ channels on ACh-induced vasorelaxation in a rtic rings taken from male control (A) and diabetic (B) rats
9. Effect of type 2 diabetes on the expression of K^+ channels in aortic tissues. Protein levels of aortic intermediate conductance potassium channel (IK _{ca}) (A) and small conductance potassium channels (SK _{ca}) (B) were measured from the samples of male control and diabetic rats

10. Relaxation responses to cumulative concentrations of sodium nitroprusside (SNP, 10^{-9} to 10^{-5} M) in endothelium denuded aortic rings pre-contracted with phenylephrine (PE, 2 μ M) from male (A) and female (B) control and diabetic rats
11. Concentration-response curves to phenylephrine (PE, 10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings of male (A) and female (B) control and diabetic rats
12. Contractile response to cumulative concentrations of phenylephrine (PE, 10 ⁻⁸ to 10 ⁻⁵ M) in intact aortic rings from male control (A), male diabetic (B), female control (C) and female diabetic (D) rats
13. Western blots of phosphorylated/ total eNOS in aortic samples from male and female control and diabetic rats
14. Effect of type 2 diabetes on the expression of NADPH Oxidase proteins in aortic tissues. Protein levels of aortic Nox1 (A) and Nox4 (B) from the samples of male and female control and diabetic rats
15. 17 β -estradiol level in plasma of placebo and E ₂ -treated control and pre-diabetic rats 89
16. Relaxation response to cumulative concentrations of ACh (10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings precontracted with phenylephrine (2 μ M) from placebo and E ₂ -treated control (A) or pre-diabetic (B) rats
17. Relaxation response to ACh (10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings precontracted with phenylephrine (2 μ M) from placebo (A) and E ₂ (B) treated control and pre-diabetic rats 92
18. Relaxation responses to cumulative concentrations of sodium nitroprusside (SNP, 10^{-9} to 10^{-5} M) in endothelium denuded aortic rings pre-contracted with phenylephrine (PE, 2 μ M) from placebo and E ₂ treated control (A) and pre-diabetic (B) rats
19. Relaxation responses to cumulative concentrations of sodium nitroprusside (SNP, 10^{-9} to 10^{-5} M) in endothelium denuded aortic rings pre-contracted with phenylephrine (PE, 2 μ M) from placebo (A) and E ₂ (B) treated control and pre-diabetic rats
20. Concentration-response curves to phenylephrine (PE, 10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings of placebo and E ₂ treated control (A) and pre-diabetic (B) rats

21. Concentration-response curves to phenylephrine (PE, 10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings of placebo (A) and E ₂ (B) treated control and pre-diabetic rats
22. Contractile response to cumulative concentrations of phenylephrine (PE, 10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings from control+ placebo (A), control+ E_2 (B), pre-diabetic+ placebo (C) and pre-diabetic+ E_2 (D) rats
23. Western blots of total eNOS in aortic samples from placebo and E ₂ treated control and pre-diabetic rats
24. Protein levels of aortic Nox1 from the samples of placebo and E ₂ treated control and pre- diabetic rats
25. Protein levels of a rtic Nox4 from the samples of placebo and E_2 treated control and pre- diabetic rats

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

[Ca2+]i	intracellular calcium concentration
ACh	acetylcholine
Akt	protein kinase B
ANOVA	analysis of variance
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
AUC	area under the curve
BK _{Ca}	large conductance Ca2+-activated K+ channels
cAMP	cyclic adenosine monophosphate
cGMP	cyclic guanosine monophosphate
COX	cyclooxygenase
CRC	concentration-response curve
DMSO	dimethyl sulfoxide
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
E_2	17β-estradiol
EC	endothelial cell
EDCF	endothelium-derived contracting factors
EDHF	endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor
EDRF	endothelium-derived relaxing factor
EDV	endothelium-dependent vasodilation
eNOS	endothelial NOS
ER	estrogen receptors

GAPDH	glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase
HbA1c	glycosylated haemoglobin A1c
HDL	high density lipoprotein
IKCa	intermediate conductance calcium-activated potassium channels
Indo	indomethacin
iNOS	inducible NOS
IP3	inositol-1,4,5-trisphosphate
ISI	Insulin sensitivity index
KIR	inwardly rectifying K+ channels
KV	voltage-gated K+ channels
LDL	low density lipoprotein
L-NAME	Nω-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester
mRNA	messenger ribonucleic acid
MA	mesenteric arteries
NADPH	nicotinamide-adenine-dinucleotide phosphate
NIDDM	noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus
nNOS	neuronal NOS
NO	nitric oxide
NOS	nitric oxide synthase
Nox	nicotinamide-adenine-dinucleotide phosphate oxidase
O ₂ •–	superoxide anion radical
pD ₂	-log [EC50]
PE	phenylephrine

PGI ₂	prostacyclin
RNA	ribonucleic acid
ROS	reactive oxygen species
SK _{Ca}	small conductance calcium-activated potassium channels
SMC	smooth muscle cell
SNP	sodium nitroprusside
SOD	superoxide dismutase
STZ	streptozotocin
TXA ₂	thromboxane A ₂
T1D	Type 1 diabetes mellitus
T2D	Type 2 diabetes mellitus
WHO	World Health Organization

Chapter 1: Introduction

Cardiovascular diseases (CVD) are the major causes of morbidity and mortality in patients with diabetes. In healthy premenopausal women, the risk for CVD is lower compared to age-matched men (1-3). However, women after menopause experience higher incidence of CVD. This presumably related to the reduced level of estrogen (4-6). Multiple studies have shown that premenopausal women with diabetes not only lose the sex-based cardiovascular protection but also experience a higher relative risk of CVD compared to diabetic men (7-9). According to the "Female and CVD- 2019 Statistical Fact Sheet", CVD accounts for the highest percent (49%) of total death among female in United States, claiming over 412,244 deaths in 2016 (10).

1.1 Cardiovascular Diseases

CVDs are considered as a class of diseases of the heart and blood vessels which includes heart failure, coronary artery diseases, stroke, cardiomyopathy, peripheral artery disease, venous thrombosis, thromboembolic disease etc. (11). CVD are the number 1 cause of death globally (12). In 2016, approximated 17.9 million people died from CVD and 85% of these deaths occurred due to heart attack and stroke (12). Stroke and heart attacks mainly results from blockage of blood vessels that prevents the blood flow into the brain or heart. This blockage occurs mainly due to fatty deposits on the inner walls of the blood vessels (13). The common risk factors of developing CVDs include diabetes, hypertension, unhealthy diet, obesity, hyperlipidemia, tobacco use and physical inactivity. People with CVD or who are at high cardiovascular risk, has one or combination of risk factors.

1.2 Diabetes

In United States 30.3 million people have diabetes mellitus which is around 10% of the total U.S. population. 84.1 million U.S. adults have prediabetes. It is estimated that as many as 1 in 3 American adults will have diabetes in 2050 (data from American Diabetes Association and CDC).

According to WHO, diabetes is a chronic disease that occurs either when the pancreas does not produce enough insulin or when the body cannot effectively make use of the insulin produced (13). In patients with diabetes, high blood glucose can lead to several vascular diseases including micro-and macro-vascular consequences, like atherosclerosis, retinopathy and nephropathy.

1.2.1 Type 1 diabetes mellitus. Type 1 diabetes mellitus (T1DM) (previously known as insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus (IDDM)) is a form of diabetes mellitus in which pancreatic beta cells fail to produce enough insulin, leading to insulin deficiency. This type can be further classified as immune-mediated or idiopathic because T- cell mediated autoimmune attack destroy beta cells in the pancreas (14). In North America and Europe, T1DM accounts for around 5% of diabetes mellitus cases and there is no known preventive measure against it.

1.2.2 Type 2 diabetes mellitus. Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is a type of metabolic disorder which is characterized by high blood glucose along with insulin resistance and relative insulin deficiency. Insulin resistance occurs primarily within the liver, muscles and adipose tissue. After developing insulin resistance cells lose the ability to respond adequately to normal levels of insulin. Although the specific defects are not known, insulin receptors are thought to be involve for the defective responsiveness of insulin to body tissues. T2DM accounts for 90% of

cases of diabetes. Several factors besides genetics are involved in the developments of T2DM such as lifestyle, age, obesity, diet, female sex hormones etc. Therefore, T2DM can be managed partly by lifestyle modification i.e. healthy diet and exercise. Diabetes ultimately leads to macrovascular and microvascular diseases due to the damage in large and small arteries respectively.

1.2.3 Gestational diabetes. Gestational diabetes is a form of diabetes which develops in some women during pregnancy. Majority of diabetes diagnosed during pregnancy is type 2 diabetes. Generally, after giving birth this type of diabetes does not exist. However, the person with gestational diabetes has a higher chance of developing T2DM in the later stage of life.

1.3 Diabetes and Cardiovascular Diseases

One of the major risk factors for CVD is diabetes. Both type 1 and type 2 diabetes are closely related to CVD. Diabetes causes cardiovascular damage in several ways and each may worsen or accelerate the effect of others. Thus, the heart and blood vessels are subjected to multiple attacks as diabetes progresses. It is more likely to develop CVD in individuals with diabetes than those without diabetes. Therefore, patients with diabetes are at high risk of morbidity and mortality due to the development of cardiovascular complications.

1.4 Endothelial Functioning

Endothelium is an inert anatomical barrier between blood and the vessel wall. It forms the inner lining of all vasculature. Under physiological and pathological conditions, endothelial cells act by releasing a variety of relaxing and contracting factors which can regulate the basal vascular tone by responding to neurohumoral mediators and mechanical forces (15). In the pathogenesis of diabetic vascular disease, endothelial dysfunction plays a major role. Endothelial dysfunction refers to an impairment of the ability of endothelium to properly maintain the vascular homeostasis.

Endothelial cells regulate the tone of underlying vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMC) by producing several mediators of vasodilation. The endothelium-derived relaxing factors (EDRF) include nitric oxide (NO), prostacyclin, and endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factors (EDHF). In addition, endothelial cells also release several vasoconstrictor prostanoids (endothelium-derived contracting factors, EDCF). Endothelial dysfunction occurs when the release of EDRFs decreased and if the propensity of EDCF production is increased. This is the first step in the chain of events which ultimately leads to atherosclerosis and coronary disease (16). Endothelium-dependent vasodilation (EDV) is used as a reproducible parameter to probe endothelial function in different pathophysiological conditions (17). It has been observed that EDV is impaired in various vascular beds of different diabetic animal models and in humans with type 1 and type 2 diabetes. The initiating factor in the development of diabetic vascular disease is the loss of modulatory role of endothelium. Although, the cellular basis of endothelial dysfunction in CVD with diabetes is widely studied but the interaction of sex with these conditions is not fully understood and demands detailed investigation. Impairment of EDV may occur through several mechanisms: decreased bioavailability of EDRFs, decreased responsiveness of the smooth muscle to EDRF and enhanced generation of EDCFs.

1.4.1 Nitric Oxide (NO). NO is produced through oxidation of L-arginine to L-citrulline by nitric oxide synthase (NOS). Different isoforms of NOS differ in structure and in function (18). There are three distinct isoforms of NOS : nNOS (neuronal NOS; type I), iNOS (inducible NOS, type II) and eNOS (endothelial NOS, type III). eNOS and nNOS are referred to as Ca²⁺⁻

dependent enzymes and these enzymes are expressed constitutively. iNOS is Ca²⁺- independent and induced by immunological stimuli such as cytokines, bacterial lipopolysaccharide and other agents. nNOS plays a role in cell communication and produces NO in skeletal muscle and nervous tissue. NO generated by eNOS plays a key role in the vascular tone regulation involving vasodilation, inhibition of leukocyte adhesion and vascular inflammation, inhibition of platelet aggregation and adhesion, regulation of vascular smooth muscle proliferation, angiogenesis stimulation, and endothelial progenitor cells activation (19).

eNOS is activated by agonists such as ACh which binds to G-protein-coupled receptors on the endothelial cell membrane, therefore increases the concentrations of intracellular Ca^{2+} and the increased Ca^{2+} binds to the calmodulin (20). NO mediates the formation of cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) by activating soluble guanylate cyclase and facilitates the vasodilation by diffusing into VSMCs (Figure 1). NO is metabolized rapidly to nitrite and then to nitrate before being excreted in the urine (21). The half-life of NO is less than 4s.

eNOS can also be activated by shear stress and the activation depends on ATP-gated Ca²⁺ channels that activates phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K), leading to activation of protein kinase B (Akt), which directly phosphorylates eNOS on Ser1177, causing activation of eNOS (20, 22). A reduced activity and/or expression of eNOS could be responsible for a decrease in NO production. Notably, decreased NO production and/or increased NO elimination are closely associated with endothelial dysfunction.

In addition, accelerated degradation of NO by reactive oxygen species (ROS) is probably the major mechanism impairing NO bioavailability in diabetes. Uncoupling of eNOS due to oxidative stress can lead to the formation of superoxide ($O2^{\bullet^-}$) which readily reacts with NO to form peroxynitrite (ONOO⁻), resulting decreased bioavailability of NO and impaired vasodilatory responses (23). Intracellular sources of ROS include peroxidases, xanthine oxidases, COX, lipoxygenases, the mitochondrial respiratory chain, heme-containing proteins, uncoupled NO synthases, and the NADPH oxidase (Nox) (24). Endothelial cell express five types of Nox subunits which includes Nox1, Nox2, Nox3, Nox4 and Nox5 (25). Nox1, Nox2 and Nox5 are considered as superoxide generating enzyme and promote endothelial dysfunction (25). On the other hand, Nox4 is hydrogen per oxide (H₂O₂) generating enzyme and has the vasoprotective effect (25-28). Vascular walls express high levels of Nox1, Nox2 and Nox4 (29). Nox1 is mainly expressed in large conduit vessels (30), whereas Nox2 is more highly expressed in resistance vessels (31).



Figure 1: Release of endothelium-derived relaxation factors. Activation of endothelial receptor (R) induces Ca^{2+} influx into the cytoplasm of the endothelial cell. Upon binding with the agonists, inositol phosphate (IP3) increases which may contribute to the increased release of Ca^{2+} from sarcoplasmic reticulum (SR). Ca^{2+} causes the activation of nitric oxide synthase (NOS) and releases endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor (EDHF) after interacting with calmodulin. The elevated Ca^{2+} also leads to the formation of prostacyclin (PGI₂) from archidonic acid (AA) by cyclooxygenase. NO relaxes the smooth muscle by leading to the activation of cGMP from GTP. PGI₂ activates the formation of cAMP from ATP and causes the relaxation. EDHF causes relaxation by opening of K⁺ channels and hyperpolarization. Adapted from (32).

1.4.2 Prostacyclin (PGI₂). Endothelial prostanoids are produced by the phospholipases after releasing arachidonic acid from membrane-bound phospholipids. Cyclooxygenase (COX) metabolizes arachidonic acid and gives rise to prostaglandin H₂. Prostaglandin H₂ is then converted to several potent vasoactive prostanoids such as PGI₂, prostaglandins E and F and thromboxane A₂. Among the prostanoids, PGI₂ is the major prostanoid synthesized by endothelial cells. PGI₂ leads to the activation of adenylyl cyclase and an increase in the production of cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) by interacting with its GS-coupled PGI₂ receptor on the plasma membrane of vascular smooth muscle. cAMP then relaxes the vascular smooth muscle by activating protein kinase A. which phosphorylates selected target proteins and results in smooth muscle relaxation. Decreased secretion of PGI₂ are closely related to the clinical and experimental models of diabetes (33, 34).

1.4.3 Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor (EDHF). EDHF, released from endothelium, is considered to be a substance and/or electrical signal that is produced or synthesized in the endothelium. EDHF relaxes the VSMCs by hyperpolarizing smooth muscle cells and this is associated with K⁺ channels. The EDHF-signaling pathways is not fully understood. The contribution of EDHF in relaxation responses is dependent on the size of the vessel. It is well established that EDHF is more prominent in the smaller arteries than the larger ones and is also an important regulator of vascular tone. Two major pathways of EDHF are involved in vascular reactivity (35). In the classical pathway, intracellular Ca²⁺ increases by shear stress or by local hormones such as ACh, bradykinin, substance P or histamine. This elevated Ca²⁺ can activate two endothelial expressed potassium channels-small conductance calcium-activated potassium (SK_{Ca}) and intermediate conductance calcium-activated potassium channels (IK_{Ca}) and activates Na⁺-K⁺-ATPase and/or inwardly rectifying K⁺ (K_{IR}) channels, then subsequently hyperpolarize smooth muscle cells (36-38). The second pathway for EDHF does not involve the hyperpolarization of endothelial cells. It is associated with the release of eclectic variety of EDHFs followed by the activation of large conductance Ca^{2+} -activated K⁺ (BK_{Ca}) channels or ATP sensitive-K⁺ (K_{ATP}) channels, therefore hyperpolarizes the smooth muscle cells (39-41). The relative importance of the relaxation factors differs with vessel size (42). In large arteries and larger arterioles, NO is the major modulator of EDV. Decreased bioavailability of NO is considered as the main marker of endothelial dysfunction in aorta. NO, PGI₂ and EDHFs are thought to be involved in mediating vascular tone of resistance arteries (43). In diabetes, the contribution of EDHF to EDV were altered in small resistant arteries (44).

1.5 Diabetes, CVD and Sex Differences

Sex differences are the biological variances arise from variation in gene expression of sex chromosomes. This may be further transformed by changes in sex hormones, resulting in modified sex specific function (45). Earlier, majority of the clinical, epidemiological and experimental studies were conducted in male population and the outcomes were simply applied to females (46). The prevalence of CVD is higher in postmenopausal women compared to that of premenopausal women and the consequences are often worse compared with men. Even though, the risk of developing CVDs in healthy premenopausal women are much lower than that in age matched men, women lose their sex-based protection after becoming diabetic (47-49).

We have previously reported a sex differences in aortic and mesenteric arterial function in STZ- induced diabetic model and hyperglycemic rats (50-52). In those studies, we reported a predisposition to vascular injury of female rat aorta and mesenteric arteries in these pathological conditions. Moreover, in epidemiological studies, it has been observed that the number of women with impaired glucose tolerance (IGT) is 20% higher than in men and the total number of women with T2DM is 10% higher than in men (53). Thus, further studies are required to understand the underlying mechanism for these sex difference reported. This may help in developing different therapeutic approaches and setting new therapeutic possibilities which may offer a route to improved care for women.

1.6 Estrogen and Cardiovascular System

Estrogens are a group of sex hormones that promote the development and maintenance of female characteristics in the human body (54). Estrogen has favorable effects on vasculature, antioxidant activity, enhanced fibrinolysis and lipid profile. Effects of estrogen in vascular function occurs through genomic and nongenomic mechanisms (55-57). The genomic vascular effects involve modifications in expression of vascular cell gene by two distinct nuclear ERs (ER α and ER β) and ultimately leads to an improvement of endothelial function and the responses to injury of blood vessels and development of atherosclerosis (55-57). The nongenomic effect of estrogen occurs due to its interaction with plasmalemmal receptors in the endothelium and VSMCs. For example, estrogen results in vasodilation by increasing NO production through activating eNOS or by inhibiting vascular contraction (58, 59). Depending on the endothelial NO production and ion- channels, nongenomic vasodilator effects of sex hormones appear to have both endothelium-dependent and endothelium-independent mechanisms respectively (56, 57, 60). Sex differences in vascular reactivity partly related to the density of specific receptors as the expression of sex hormone receptors may vary depending on gonadal function, sex and degree of atherosclerosis. Female arteries have higher amount of estrogen receptor (ER) than those of men (61). Moreover, postmenopausal women and women with coronary artery disease have reduced number and activity of ERs in the vasculature (62, 63). In diabetic women,

estrogen level decreases than those of nondiabetic women which results in progressive decline in progressive decline in glucose-stimulated insulin secretion and increase insulin resistance by reducing insulin sensitivity (63, 64).

1.6.1 Estrogen and NO. Premenopausal women have elevated level of total NO than in men (65). The differences in endothelial NO production may explain the sex differences in modulating vascular tone but the cellular origin of the increased NO in women is not well understood (64, 65). It is well established that estrogen has a major role in endothelial NO release (66-70). One of the reasons for elevated eNOS may be due to the activation of genomic ERs (71). In addition, estrogen can interact with specific ERs in endothelial cell membrane and also activate nongenomic signaling pathways, thus regulate vascular tone by producing NO (68, 70). Intracellular calcium concentration ($[Ca^{2+}]i$) has a major role on the effect of estrogen in eNOS activation and NO production. In the vascular endothelium, sex differences in the endothelial $[Ca^{2+}]i$ regulation has been correlated to the estrogen effects on the Ca²⁺ handling mechanisms in the vascular endothelium (70, 72, 73). Evidence suggests that estrogen can stimulate NO release and increases in [Ca²⁺]i by activating cell surface ERs in human endothelial cells. It has also been suggested that the sensitivity of eNOS to $[Ca^{2+}]i$ may differ in male and female vasculature. Estrogen can activate eNOS through the PI3K/Akt pathway by inducing phosphorylation, thus reduces the requirement of $[Ca^{2+}]i$ for activation (74). The antioxidant effects of estrogen may also have a role on NO pathway. In human umbilical vein endothelial cells, estrogen inhibited NADPH oxidase expression and the generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and peroxynitrate (ONOO⁻) (75). The amount of superoxide (O_2^{\bullet}) is higher in male aortic rings than in female rats (76). Moreover, estrogen increases NO bioactivity and decreases ONOO⁻ release by decreasing the generation of O₂⁻⁻ in cultured bovine aortic

endothelial cells (77). Therefore, estrogen administration may improve endothelial function and prevent oxidative stress by decreasing vascular tone and arterial pressure.

1.6.2 Estrogen and PGI2. The production of COX products such as PGI₂ may be augmented by estrogen (68) . At physiological concentration, estrogen can upregulate the PGI₂ synthesis bovine fetal pulmonary artery and human umbilical vein endothelial cells (78). Studies have shown that the COX-2 pathway plays a specific role in estrogen-induced potentiation of cholinergic vasodilation in postmenopausal women (79). However, it has been reported that estrogen-induced relaxation does not alter by the addition of indomethacin in coronary artery, suggesting that the release of prostanoids may not be involved in the estrogen-induced coronary relaxation (80). It has also been shown that estrogen may enhance the NO-mediated endothelium derived relaxation by modulating cross-talk between the NO synthase and COX pathways of vasodilation which is associated with a decrease in the COX component (81).

1.6.3 Estrogen and EDHF. The differences in the endothelium-dependent hyperpolarization of VSMCs may be associated with the higher endothelium- derived relaxation in females than in males (82). It has been suggested that ACh-induced vasorelaxation and hyperpolarization of mesenteric arteries are reduced in intact male and ovariectomized female rats compared with that in intact female rats. Interestingly blocking of the K⁺ channels by apamin or charybdotoxin eliminated the differences in ACh-induced relaxation responses between male and female. Furthermore, treatment with estrogen improved the hyperpolarizing response to ACh in ovariectomized female rats. These data suggest that EDHF -mediated relaxation is attenuated in estrogen- deficient states (83, 84). **1.6.4 Estrogen and male vasculature.** Estrogen also affects vascular function in males. The level of estrogen in males are dependent on androgen production. In males, almost 80% of estrogen in plasma derives from aromatization of androstenedione and testosterone into estrogen. Furthermore, estradiol can stimulate ERs of endothelial and VSMCs which is produced directly in the male vasculature. Interestingly, estrogen has been shown to improve endothelial function at low-dose in men with endothelial dysfunction, aromatase deficiency and diffuse atherosclerosis (85, 86). Although estrogen is considered to be the major factor in sex-based differences in CVDs, the effect of other sex hormones such as androgen, progesterone and testosterone cannot be ignored. It has been suggested that these sex hormones have role in regulating vascular tone, lipid profile and cell proliferation. For example, studies have reported that both progesterone and testosterone have antiatherosclerotic effect and influence the release of EDRF from endothelial cells, inhibit proliferation of smooth muscle cells. Furthermore, progesterone can increase high density lipoprotein and decrease LDL (87). Effect of these sex hormone are not clearly understood and warrants further investigation.

1.7 Study of Type 2 Diabetes and Type 2 Diabetic Rodent Model

Metabolic diseases and the risk factors associated with the disease frequently occurs in combination such as diabetes, obesity, dyslipidemia, and hypertension. Several hereditary animal models have been used to investigate these diseases which includes KK-Ay mouse, ob/ob mouse, db/db mouse, Zucker Diabetic Fatty (ZDF) rat, GotoKakizaki (GK) rat, Spontaneously Diabetic Torii (SDT) rat, OtsukaLong-Evans-Tokushima-fatty (OLETF) rat, and Spontaneously Hypertensive Rat (SHR). In addition, genetically modified animals,chemical (e.g. streptozotocin (STZ), alloxan) and diet-induced (e.g., high fat, high fructose, high sucrose, high cholesterol) fructose, high fat, high cholesterol) experimental animal models have also been used widely (88, 89). Type 2 diabetic rodent models have been available for many years. There are several reasons for using rodent models of human disease which includes smaller size, shorter breeding time and inexpensive housing. Due to the smaller size, rodent models can be used to design preventive strategies and treatments with minimal expense. For the study of human type 2 diabetes, variety of rodent models are commercially available. Several factors are associated with human type 2 diabetes including the degree of obesity at disease onset, age of onset, and the degree of deterioration in beta cell function observed over the course of the disease. All the potential characteristics of disease will not be manifested by a single individual. Likewise, no single rodent model represents all possible pathologies associated with type 2 diabetes. Furthermore, due to the inherent species difference and methodologies used to breed rodent models, the ability of rodents to mimic accurately human type 2 diabetes is challenging. Therefore, there is an ongoing demand for novel models which would better resemble the pathologies of human disease.

In human, obesity is primarily caused by polygenic mutation, but experimental studies of type 2 diabetes are conducted by using monogenic model of obesity. The most commonly used monogenic rodent models of obesity have leptin signaling deficiency. Major function of leptin is to induce satiety, therefore, deficiency in leptin signaling causes hyperphagia and subsequent obesity in these animals. These models include the Lep ob/ob mouse, the Lepr db/db mouse and Zucker Diabetic Fatty rat. These models are frequently used to test new therapeutic approaches for type 2 diabetes. However, lack of leptin signaling leads to early onset of diabetes, infertility, severe hyperlipidemia, lack of insulin sensitizing effect and lipotoxic effects which are disparate to those seen in human type 2 diabetes.

Rodent models with polygenic origin of obesity may represent more accurate model of human disease states. Although, there are different polygenic rodent models of diabetes, glucose intolerance and obesity exist, but unlike the monogenic models, there are no wild-type controls. In addition, biasness towards male sex is more extreme in these models (90).

The NZO mouse is generated by selective breeding, has a polygenic origin of obesity. It has deficiency in leptin transportation across the blood brain barrier, resulting in hyperphagia and obesity due to the lack of centrally mediated actions of leptin. In addition, NZO mice have early onset of obesity and poor fertility (89).

Another new model of type 2 diabetes is Spontaneously Diabetic Torii *Lepr f a* (SDT fatty) rats which are generated by introducing the fa allele of the ZDF rat into the SDT rat genome. Both sexes of SDT fatty rats became overtly obese and showed a significant hyperphagia (91).

In OLETF rat, diabetes is induced by two mutations which are the particular concern regarding their non-human-like characteristics. This model of rats become hyperphagic due to the mutation in CCK-A receptor subtype. Also, they have x-linked mutation (obd-1) which results in the diabetes phenotype in males but female rats do not develop diabetes. In addition, to manifest diabetes, OLETF rats required testosterone unlike humans.

It is very important to consider the lean animal model of type 2 diabetes in the study as not all the type 2 diabetic patients exhibit obesity. The Goto Kakizaki rats resembles several aspects of human type 2 diabetes but does not become obese unlike most of the human type 2 diabetic patients. This lean model of type 2 diabetes characterized by impaired insulin secretion and glucose intolerance. Aberrant beta cell function and/or mass results in defective glucose
metabolism and insulin resistance is not the main reason for initiating hyperglycemia in this model (92). Finally, the major disadvantage with most of these models is the fact that typically female animals do not develop diabetes, or they develop diabetes under environmental stressed conditions. High fat and high sugar diet can induce hyperglycemia in ZDF female rats and in Wistar female rats required high sucrose diet to induce hyperglycemia. In contrast, rate of developing diabetes in human females is slightly higher than males (89).

1.7.1 Need for a novel model of type 2 diabetes. To compensate the deficiencies of existing models, it became very crucial to develop novel models of type 2 diabetes. An ideal model should have the combination of two primary defects observed in human type 2 diabetes, i.e. adult onset of polygenic origin of obesity with insulin resistance, and defect in beta-cell compensation for insulin resistance. An ideal model should develop diabetes in both sexes at approximately equal rates and would not require any gene mutations to induce obesity or diabetes.

1.8 Statement of Research Problem and Hypothesis

The prevalence of developing CVD is lower in premenopausal women compared to age matched man (1-3). This lower risk is related to the presumptive cardioprotective effects of female sex hormones, estrogen in particular. However, diabetic premenopausal women not only lose this sex-based cardiovascular protection, they also experience a higher risk of CVDs compared to diabetic men (7-9). Several lines of evidence suggest that endothelial dysfunction represents early steps in the development of vascular complications in diabetes, and hyperglycemia is the central initiating factor for those complications. Nonetheless, there is

insufficient evidence to establish the timeline of the loss of this female-specific protection in premenopausal patients with diabetes.

With the increasing prevalence of type 2 diabetes, creating an effective preclinical model of T2DM has become crucial for the study of disease prevention and treatment. Dr. Havel and colleagues at University of California (UC) Davis, developed a rat model of type diabetes that has been validated in several studies including all features of type 2 diabetic pancreatic, hepatic and gastrointestinal dysfunction (93-99). UCD-T2DM rat model more closely resembles the pathophysiology of human T2DM. Till now there is no data on aortic function of UCD-T2DM rats. Previously we reported sex differences in the vasodilation of rat or rabbit aorta after acute exposure to high glucose (100). We also observed sex-based differences in impaired EDV of aorta and mesenteric arteries in STZ- induced type 1 diabetic rats (52). However, the pathophysiology of T1DM differs from T2DM.

Our hypothesis is aortic endothelial function is altered in UCD-T2DM rats. Furthermore, we hypothesize that there is a sexual dimorphism in aortic endothelial function of UCD-T2DM rats. If our data show the loss of vascular protective effect in diabetic females; we will investigate the timeline of its loss by examining EDV in pre-diabetic UCD-T2DM rats. Particularly, we will examine the effect of female sex hormones (specifically estrogen) by replacing estrogen following removal of ovaries.

1.9 Specific Aims

1) To investigate whether the aortic reactivity is altered in a novel and validated model of type 2 diabetes, UC Davis-T2DM mellitus (UCD-T2DM) rats with respect to sex;

2) To determine whether sex and type 2 diabetes altered the relative contributions of PGI₂, NO and EDHF to aortic endothelial function in male and female UCD-T2DM rats;

3) To determine the underlying mechanisms of sex-based differences in the vascular effects by studying expressions of specific proteins that are associated with arterial function (eNOS, peNOS, Nox1- and Nox4-dependent NADPH oxidase, as well as IK_{Ca} and SK_{Ca} channels) and insulin signaling (Akt, pAkT, IRS-1 and IRS-2);

To investigate the effects of 17β-estradiol (E₂) on aortic function in ovariectomized
UCD-T2DM rats at the prediabetic stage;

5) To determine the effects of 17β -estradiol (E₂) on the underlying mechanisms of vascular effects by studying expressions of specific proteins that are associated with aortic function (eNOS, Nox1- and Nox4 dependent NADPH oxidase).

Chapter 2: Study I: Sex Differences in Aortic Reactivity of UC Davis Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (UCD- T2DM) Rats: A Shift in the Relative Importance of Endothelium Dependent Relaxation Factors (EDRF)

2.1 Introduction

The prevalence of T2DM is on the rise worldwide, thereby creating an effective preclinical model of T2DM has become crucial for the study of disease pathogenesis, prevention, and treatment. Among the existing rodent models of T2DM (as described in Section1.7), most commonly used rodent models are Zucker diabetic fatty (ZDF) rat, Otsuka Long Evans Tokushima fatty (OLETF) rat, and the db/db mouse. They all exhibit obesity-associated insulin resistance and impaired β - cell function which results from a monogenic mutation. Even though these established models have generated a great deal of useful data, but they have several disadvantages. Obesity phenotype is the common problem with these rodent models of T2DM. In humans, obesity and insulin resistance is adult onset and polygenic in origin, monogenic mutations are not very common to onset diabetes. Thus, effective translation of research to clinical type 2 diabetes can be challenging (63).

Owing to the difference in the etiology, our collaborators at UC Davis, Dr.Havel et.al have developed a new rat model of T2DM that more closely models the human T2DM. This model is developed by crossing obese insulin-resistant Sprague-Dawley (OSD) rats with ZDFlean rats, both have only one of the primary defects associated with type 2 diabetes and each are nondiabetic. ZDF-lean rats have defect in pancreatic β -cell insulin production and do not have the leptin receptor mutation unlike ZDF rats (101), results in diabetes only in the presence of insulin resistance. On the other hand, OSD rats, which were originally obtained from Charles River Laboratories (Wilmington, MA) differ from healthy SD animals as the OSD rats gain weight more rapidly than SD rats purchased from a different vendor. The OSD rats do not develop diabetes due to strong β -cell compensation, exhibit adult-onset polygenic obesity and hyperphagia and more metabolically efficient than normal weight animals (102). After using selective breeding, subsequent generations successfully resulted in diabetes in both male and female animals. UCD-T2DM rat exhibit adult-onset obesity, impaired glucose tolerance, insulin resistance, β -cell decompensation, and preserved fertility in both sexes. Therefore, this models more closely mimics human T2DM. There is no data on the aortic function of UCD-T2DM rats. Thus, our preliminary aim was to investigate whether the aortic function is impaired and sex differences exist in the development of abnormal vascular responses in male and female UCD-T2DM rats.

Endothelial dysfunction is an early sign of diabetic vascular diseases. Endothelial dysfunction can be defined as a reduced EDV to vasodilators, such as ACh and bradykinin, or flow-mediated vasodilation. EDV is considered as a reproducible parameter to investigate endothelial function under various pathological conditions (17). In diabetes, enhanced (103), impaired (104) and preserved (105) EDV have been reported. EDV is largely depends on EDRFs, such as NO, PGI₂ and EDHFs.

The relative contribution of different EDRFs on EDV varies between the size of arteries (106) and vascular beds (107). NO has been considered as a major contributor of EDV in large conduit arteries (108), whereas EDHF plays the predominant role in small resistant arteries (109).

Different pathological conditions can alter the relative contribution of various EDRFs to EDV. Therefore, another aim of our study was to investigate the relative contribution of EDRFs in EDV of UCD- T2DM male and female rats.

2.2 Material and Methods

2.2.1 Chemicals. All chemicals were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA), and dissolved in water, unless otherwise stated.

2.2.2 Animals and experimental design. Rats were housed and bred in the animal facility in the Department of Nutrition at the University of California, Davis. All animal protocols were approved by the Animal Care Committee of the University of the Pacific and University of California Davis Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee and complied with the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals: Eighth Edition (US National Institutes of Health 2011) and with ARRIVE guidelines. Rats were maintained with water and standard rodent chow food ad libitum at constant humidity and temperature, with a light/dark cycle of 12 h. After acclimation for 1 week, animals were euthanized for experiments using carbon dioxide as euthanasia agent, according to the recommendations from the 2013 AVMA Guidelines on Euthanasia (110) and the NIH Guidelines for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals: Eighth Edition (US National Institutes of Health 2011).

In the present study, male and female UCD-T2DM rats were used. Diabetic phase was determined by measuring blood glucose level for three subsequent measurements using a standard glucose test meter (OneTouch, LifeScan, CA). Animals were considered diabetic when nonfasting blood glucose levels were higher than 300 mg/dl. Age-matched male and female non-obese and non-diabetic SD rats (Simonsen Laboratories, Gilroy, CA) were employed as

controls for UCD-T2DM rats. All animals were average 19-20 weeks old. The diabetic animals used in the study were diabetic for about 35 ± 2.7 (males) and 31 ± 3.1 (females) days.

2.2.3 Measurement of metabolic parameters in the plasma. Blood glucose were measured in 12-h fasted rats using standard glucose test meter (OneTouch, LifeScan, CA) and triglycerides were measured by using an Accutrend Plus System (hand-held point-of-care device) and specific test strips (Roche Farma, Barcelona, Spain) with a drop of blood collected from the tail vein. Blood samples were collected from intracardiac puncture and obtained in tubes containing heparin as an anticoagulant. Plasma was obtained by centrifugation at 10,000xg for 5 min at 4°C and stored at -80°C until used. Insulin levels were determined in plasma samples by using ELISA kits according to the manufacturer's protocol (Spi Bio, Montigny Le Bretonneux, France). Insulin sensitivity index (ISI) was determined from fasting plasma glucose and insulin using the following formula:

ISI = $[2/(blood insulin (nM) \times blood glucose (\mu M) + 1].$

2.2.3.1 HbA1C measurement. HbA1c is glycated hemoglobin (A1c), which identifies average plasma glucose concentration. In Particular, the test measures the percentage of blood glucose attached to the hemoglobin. HbA1c can also be measured using point-of-care technology, such as the Bayer A1cNow test kit. A1cNow test kit consists of a monitor and a sample dilution kit. Blood sample was collected after sacrificing the animal to measure HbA1c. The diluted sample was mixed and added to the monitor. After adding the sample, the monitor begins the analyze and results will be displayed in the display window after 5 minutes.

General range of HbA1c :

• An A1C level < 5.6 percent is considered normal

• An A1C level between 5.6 and 6.4 percent is considered pre-diabetes

• An A1C level > 6.5 percent on two separate tests indicates type 2 diabetes

2.2.4 Measurement of arterial tension. The thoracic aortas were cut into 2mm rings after being excised and cleaned off adhering connective tissues. To measure isometric tension, the rings were suspended horizontally between two stainless steel hooks in individual organ baths containing 20 ml of Krebs buffer (in mM: 119 NaCl, 4.7 KCl, 1.18 KH₂PO₄, 1.17 MgSO₄, 24.9 NaHCO₃, 0.023 EDTA, 1.6 CaCl₂, and 6.0 glucose) at 37°C bubbled with 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂. Isometric tension was continuously monitored with a computer-based data acquisition system (PowerLab; ADInstruments, Colorado Springs, CO). To develop a stable basal tone, aortic rings were equilibrated under 1g resting tension for 40 min. Rings were stimulated two times with 80mM KCl every 20 min until maximum contraction was achieved. The ability of acetylcholine (ACh, 10 μ M) to induce relaxation of phenylephrine (PE, 2 μ M) pre-contracted vessels was taken as evidence for the preservation of an intact endothelium. For the relaxation studies, we used an equal submaximal concentration of PE (2 μ M) in both males and females.

2.2.4.1 Relaxation responses to ACh. Aortic rings were precontracted with PE (2 μ M), which represented a concentration that produced 80% of the maximal effect (EC₈₀). The concentration response curves (CRC) were obtained by the addition of increasing concentrations of ACh (10⁻⁸ to 10⁻⁵ M).

The first CRC was obtained by the addition of increasing concentrations of ACh (10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M). Tissue was washed 2-3 times with Krebs solution to allow it to return to basal tone. After it reached the basal tone, indomethacin was added (Indo; 10μ M; dissolved in DMSO), a COX inhibitor for 20 min. The rings were again precontracted with PE and the second CRC to

ACh was generated. The third CRC to ACh in PE-precontracted rings was obtained after incubation with Indo and 1H- [1,2,4] oxadiazolo [4,3-a] quinoxalin-1-one (ODQ; 10 μ M), an inhibitor of soluble guanylate cyclase (sGC) for 20 min. Finally, the fourth CRC to ACh was obtained after incubation with a combination of Indo, ODQ and N-nitro-L-arginine (L-NNA; 100 μ M), a nonselective NO synthase (NOS) inhibitor for 20 min.

The contribution of K⁺ to ACh-induced relaxation was assessed in aortic rings by obtaining the CRC to ACh before and after incubation for 30-min with tetraethylammonium (TEA; 2mM), a nonselective K⁺ channel blocker; 1-[(2-chlorophenyl)(diphenyl)methyl]-1Hpyrazole (TRAM-34; 1 μ M), a selective blocker of the intermediate-conductance Ca²⁺ activated K⁺ (IK_{Ca}) channel; apamin (1 μ M), a small-conductance Ca²⁺ activated K⁺ (SK_{Ca}) channel inhibitor. Tissues were washed with Krebs buffer between each concentration response curves to allow the rings to return to basal tone.

2.2.4.2 Relaxation responses to Sodium Nitroprusside (SNP). Responses to SNP (10^{-9} to $10^{-5} \mu$ M), a NO-donor, were obtained in the endothelium denuded aortic rings pre-contracted with PE (2μ M) taken from all experimental groups.

2.2.4.3 Contractile responses to PE. The constrictor CRC to PE (10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) were generated before and after incubation with N ∞ -Nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME, 200 μ M), a NOS inhibitor in the presence of indomethacin (Indo, 10 μ M, dissolved in DMSO), a COX inhibitor. Between each CRC, tissues were washed with Krebs buffer to allow the rings to return to the basal tone. A vehicle-only (no drugs present) study was performed simultaneously in aortic rings from the same animal (Data not shown).

2.2.4.4 Western blot analysis.

2.2.4.4.1 Preparation of total protein extracts. Aortic tissue samples were micronized through freezing with liquid nitrogen and grinding with a mortar (111). To obtain total protein extract, samples were incubated with RIPA buffer (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) containing Protease Inhibitor Cocktail (UltraCruz, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas, TX) for 1.5 h at 4°C and centrifuged at 1500xg for 15 min at 4°C, and supernatants were collected. Protein concentrations were by the bicinchoninic acid assay (BCA Assay).

Protein (20–30 µg) was subjected to Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) electrophoresis. Proteins were then transferred to 0.45 µm Nitrocellulose Membranes (Bio Rad Laboratories Inc., Hercules, CA), blocked for 1 h at room temperature with 5% w/v BSA in 0.1% Tween 20-Tris-buffered saline, and incubated overnight at 4°C with primary antibodies. Primary antibodies for p-V-akt murine thymoma viral oncogene homolog-2 (Akt) (Ser⁴⁷³), total Akt, p-endothelial NO synthase (eNOS) (Ser¹¹⁷⁷), endothelial NO synthase (eNOS), insulin receptor substrates IRS- 1, IRS-2 were supplied by Cell Signaling (Boston, MA). Antibodies against Nox1, Nox4, KCNN3 (SK_{Ca}) and KCNN4 (IK_{Ca}) were obtained from Abcam (Cambridge, MA). Incubation with secondary antibody (LI-COR donkey anti-Rabbit IgG IRDye 680 or anti-mouse IgG IRDye 800CW, 1: 10,000) was performed in the blocking buffer for 1 h at room temperature. Before analyzing, the membrane was washed four times with TBS containing 0.1% Tween-20. Detection was done by using a LI-COR Odyssey imaging system (Lincoln, NE). Uniformity of the protein loading was confirmed by incubating the blots with GAPDH and β- actin (Cell Signaling, Boston, MA) as a control.

2.2.4.5 Statistical analysis. All values were expressed as mean of n values \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). Here, n denotes data from one rat. Relaxation responses to ACh- and SNP were calculated as the percentage of relaxation from maximum PE contraction at each concentration. Similarly, the recorded increase in the force of contraction was calculated as the percentage of maximum contraction obtained with PE at the highest dose. The concentration of the agonist, which produced half of the maximum effect (E_{max}) was expressed as EC₅₀ and calculated by a sigmoidal dose-response model (for variable slope) using GraphPad Prism 7 (GraphPad Software Inc., San Diego, CA). The sensitivity of the agonists was expressed as pD_2 values ($-\log [EC_{50}]$), which were normally distributed. The area under the curve (AUC) was determined using GraphPad Prism 7 with trapezoidal technique. To compare the effect of different drugs such as TRAM-34 on the ACh response, the ACh results were expressed as differences of area under the concentration response curve (ΔAUC) in control (absence of TRAM-34) and experimental (presence of TRAM-34) condition. Comparison of CRCs between two groups was done using two-way ANOVA, with one factor being concentration and the other being groups (male vs female and control vs. diabetic). When the ANOVA test returned P <0.05, post hoc analysis using Bonferroni's or Tukey's test was performed. Comparison of CRCs in a pre/post-test format within a group was done using two-way ANOVA with repeated measures. Student's unpaired t-test was used for comparisons of two group means. A probability value of less than 5% (P<0.05) was considered significant.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on metabolic parameters. Body weights of both male and female diabetic rats were significantly higher compared with the respective non-diabetic controls (Table 1). Accordingly, the adipose tissue weight, as well as their ratios to the

body weight were significantly higher in diabetic rats than those in non-diabetic control groups in both sexes. Moreover, male and female UCD-T2DM rats had higher triglyceride level in plasma than that of non- diabetic controls. However, when compared to male UCD-T2DM rats, female UCD-T2DM rats had significantly higher circulating triglyceride level. Also, diabetic groups showed increase in adiposity. Interestingly, female diabetic had higher adiposity compared to male diabetic rats, respectively.

The glycosylated haemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) test indicates average of blood glucose level for the past two to three months of study. Both glucose and HbA1c levels were higher in male and female diabetic rats compared to their respective non- diabetic controls. The plasma insulin concentration was significantly higher in female diabetic rats compared with those in nondiabetic female controls (Table 1). However, there was no difference in plasma insulin level in male diabetic rats when compared with their respective controls.

	n	Male Control	Male Diabetic	Female	Female	
				Control	Diabetic	
Body Weight (g)	19-22	306.99±12.09	514.04±14.98*	211.77±3.80	402.79±5.85*	
Adipose Tissue (g)	19-22	1.32±0.21	10.89±0.87*	1.56±0.22	14.80±1.68*#	
Adipose Tissue/ Body Weight (g)	19-22	0.0045±0.0006	0.02±0.001*	0.007±0.001	0.037±0.004*#	
Triglyceride (mmol/l)	19-20	1.64±0.12	2.15±0.18*	1.45±0.06	3.64±0.27*#	
Blood Glucose (mg/dl)	19-20	143.33±6.26	361.6±29.81*	152.17±9.75	357.19±29.21*	
HbA1c level	14-18	4.23±0.10	11.07±0.58*	4.40±0.06	10.09±0.58*	
Insulin (ng/ml)	8-10	0.91±0.52	0.96±0.25	0.49±0.14	5.71±1.91*#	
ISI	8-10	1.35±0.13	0.60±0.15*	0.89±0.23	0.10±0.03*#	

Table 1: Body weight and adipose weight, blood glucose levels, HbA1c, and other metabolic parameters of male and female control and diabetic rats

Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. *p<0.05 (vs. control, same sex), #p<0.05 (vs. male, respective group), using Student's unpaired t-test. Insulin sensitivity index (ISI) = [2/ (blood insulin (nM) x blood glucose (μ M) + 1]. HbA1c = glycated hemoglobin (A1c).

2.3.2 Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on insulin signaling. Insulin sensitivity index (ISI), inversely indicative of insulin resistance, was significantly lower in both diabetic groups regardless of sex. However, when compared to male UCD-T2DM rats, female UCD-T2DM rats had lower ISI level (Table 1), suggesting that insulin signaling may be impaired in both diabetic groups. Therefore, we analyzed the expression of main insulin signal transducers, insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) and insulin receptor substrate-2 (IRS-2) in aortic tissue. Our results showed that IRS-1 expression was significantly reduced in both diabetic groups (by 0.5 fold in

male diabetic group and by 0.4 fold in female diabetic group), with a significantly lower expression in female diabetic than male diabetic animals (Figure 2A). On the other hand, the protein expression of IRS-2 was reduced by 0.5 fold only in female diabetic group compared to non-diabetic female control group. IRS-2 expression level was not altered in male by disease condition (Figure 2B). The expression of Akt, one of the main transducers of insulin signaling downstream of IRS was also analyzed in aortic tissue. The ratio of p-Akt/total Akt was significantly reduced in the aorta of both male and female diabetic groups (by 0.4 fold and by 0.5 fold respectively) compared to their respective control group, whereas total Akt protein remained unaltered in UCD- T2DM rats, irrespective of sex (Figure 3).



Figure 2: Protein levels of aortic insulin receptor substrate IRS-1 (A) and IRS-2 (B) from the samples of male and female control and diabetic rats. IRS-1 (A) and IRS-2 (B) were quantified by densitometry and normalized to corresponding beta actin. Values are represented as mean \pm SEM. Each bar represents the values obtained from n=5-6 animals per group. To show representative bands, images from different parts of the same gel have been juxtaposed, indicated by white dividing lines. Capped lines indicate significant differences between two groups (P<0.05), as analyzed by Student's unpaired t-test.



Figure 3: Protein levels of aortic phosphorylated/total V-akt murine thymoma viral oncogene homolog-2 (Akt) from the samples of male and female control and diabetic rats. pAkt/Akt were quantified by densitometry and normalized to corresponding Beta Actin. Values are represented as mean \pm SEM. Each bar represents the values obtained from n=5-6 animals per group. To show representative bands, images from different parts of the same gel have been juxtaposed, indicated by white dividing lines. Capped lines indicate significant differences between two groups (P<0.05), as analyzed by Student's unpaired t-test.

2.3.3 Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on relaxation responses to ACh. CRC to ACh were obtained to evaluate the effect of type 2 diabetes on the receptor-mediated endotheliumdependent release of NO or stimulated release of NO. Diabetes slightly but significantly impaired the relaxation responses to ACh in aortic rings from female diabetic group compared to non- diabetic female controls (Figure 4B). The E_{max} but not the sensitivity (as assessed by -log [EC₅₀] (pD₂)) of aortic rings to ACh were reduced in female diabetic group compared to their respective non- diabetic control group (Table 2). On the contrary, a potentiated relaxation response to ACh was observed in male diabetic group (Figure 4A). Both the E_{max} and pD₂ of aortic rings to ACh were significantly enhanced in the aortic rings of male diabetic group compared with their respective non-diabetic controls (Table 2).



Figure 4: Relaxation responses to cumulative concentrations of acetylcholine (ACh, 10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings precontracted with phenylephrine (PE, 2μ M) from male (A) and female (B) control and diabetic rats. Data are expressed as means ±SEM. n=6-12 animals per group. *P < 0.05 between two groups analyzed using 2-way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post hoc test.

ACh	n	pD ₂	E _{max} %
Male Control	12	$6.57{\pm}0.10$	81.14±1.63
Male Diabetic	11	7.14±0.057*	94.04±0.98*
Female Control	6	7.20±0.10#	94.72±1.90#
Female Diabetic	7	7.07±0.11	87.31±2.31*#

Table 2: pD_2 and E_{max} to acetylcholine (ACh) in a rtic rings from male and female control and diabetic rats

Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM; n, number of rats per group. *p<0.05 (vs. control, same sex), #p<0.05 (vs. male, respective group), analyzed using Student's unpaired t-test.

2.3.4 Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on relative contributions of EDRFs to AChinduced relaxation. The relative contributions of PGI₂ and NO to vasorelaxation induced by ACh were estimated by sequentially inhibiting COX, sGC, and NOS. Specifically, EDV to ACh $(10^{-8} \text{ to } 10^{-5} \text{ M})$ in rat aortic rings precontracted with PE (2 µM) was obtained before and after pretreatment with Indo (10 µM), followed by addition of ODQ (10 µM) and L-NNA (100 µM). When ODQ was added, the EDV reduction is thought to represent the impact of C-GMP in EDV (112). Addition of L- NNA represent the impact of NO, and the remaining EDV to ACh is referred to as the L-NNA/Indo-insensitive component, or EDHF-type relaxation (113, 114).

The administration of Indo to block COX activity had no apparent effects on pD_2 and E_{max} to ACh, regardless of sex or diabetes. Moreover, the Δ AUC, defined as difference in the area under the curve between the ACh-CRC before and after Indo, were not different between UCD-T2DM groups and respective non- diabetic control groups, in both sexes (Figure 5, Table 3). In both males and females, the addition of ODQ substantially blocked the remaining

relaxation in all experimental groups. However, a significant relaxation response was remaining in male diabetic group compared with the non-diabetic control and female diabetic animals (Table 3). Δ AUC between the ACh-CRC before and after ODQ in the presence of Indo did not change in any of the diabetic group compared with their respective control. Finally, in females, addition of L-NNA to block NO synthesis completely abolished the remaining Indo- and ODQ resistant vasorelaxation in both control and diabetic animals (Figures 5C & 5D). In males, however diabetic group showed a significant remaining vasorelaxation compared with the nondiabetic control animals after blocking NO synthesis with L-NNA (Figures 5A & 5B). Δ AUC between the ACh-concentration response curve before and after L-NNA was significantly elevated, suggesting a role of NO independent (possibly EDHF) relaxation responses in male diabetic animals (Table 3). Therefore, from this point we continued our investigation using male groups to further study the contribution of EDHF in ACh- induced relaxation responses.



Figure 5: Effects of inhibiting cyclooxygenase, soluble guanylyl cyclase and nitric oxide synthase on acetylcholine (ACh)-induced vasorelaxation in aortic rings taken from male control (A), male diabetic (B), female control (C) and female diabetic (D) rats. ACh relaxation was measured in the presence of indomethacin (Indo ;10 μ M), followed by addition of ODQ (10 μ M), and then with N-nitro-L-arginine (L-NNA;100 μ M). Data are expressed as means ± SEM. *P <0.05 vs. no drug; #P < 0.05 vs. Indo; analyzed using 2-way ANOVA with repeated measures followed by Bonferroni post hoc test (n=5-8 per group). Light grey shaded area: Contribution of EDHF to EDV.

Table 3: $\triangle AUC$, pD_2 and E_{max} to acetylcholine (ACh) in rat aortic rings from male and female control and diabetic rats

	No Drug		Indo		Indo±ODQ.			Indo+ODQ+L-NNA				
Groups	pD2	<u>E_{max}, %</u>	ΔAUC	pD2	Emax. %	ΔAUC	pD2	E.max, %	ΔΑUC	pD2	Emax, %	ΔAUC
Male Control	6.83±0.04	86.54±4.30	ND	6.74±0.09	83.62±1.02	28.1±4.74	ND	2.18±0.25ab	163.99±9.28	ND	0.55±0.04ab	2.79±1.29
Male Diabetic	7.14±0.09*	94.16±1.11*	ND	6.95±0.12	93.97±0.33	23.7±0.92	ND	10.14±0.54*ab	166.05±5.18	ND	13.38±1.28*ab	11.15±1.63*
Female Control	6.79±0.08	92.84±0.76	ND	6.76±0.07	92.14±2.88	6.38±1.07	ND	2.48±1.13ab	185.60±16.98	ND	1.54±0.78ab	3.27±1.12
Female Diabetic	7.13±0.05*	84.50±2.70*#	ND	7.02±0.05	93.78±0.94	9.71±4.68	ND	4.39±0.63ab#	187.59±13.55	ND	2.72±0.72ab#	3.21±1.27

A comparison of the \triangle AUC, sensitivity (pD₂) and maximum response (E_{max}) to acetylcholine in the absence (no drug) or in the presence of indo, indo+ODQ, and indo+ODQ+L-NNA in aortic rings from male and female control and diabetic rats. Data are expressed as mean ± SEM. **P*<0.05 (vs. control, same sex), #p<0.05 (vs. male in respective group) (Student's unpaired *t*-test); ^aP<0.05 vs. no drug control within each group, ^bP<0.05 vs. indo within each group (Student's paired *t*-test), n= 5-8 per group. ND, not determined.

2.3.5 Effects of type 2 diabetes on the relative contributions of K⁺ channels to AChinduced relaxation responses in male rats. In order to investigate the contribution of K⁺ channels in vasorelaxation in male groups, ACh responses were measured before and after incubation of aortic rings with TEA (a nonselective K⁺ channel blocker). Incubation with TEA blunted the relaxation response to ACh in both male diabetic and control groups (Figures 6A & 6B). However, the Δ AUC between the ACh-CRC before and after TEA was higher in diabetic group suggesting that the inhibitory effect TEA on vasorelaxation was greater in diabetic group compared with their non-diabetic control group (Table 4).

Next the contribution of specific calcium-activated K⁺ channels were evaluated by incubating the aortic rings with the selective blockers, TRAM 34 (IK_{Ca} blocker) and Apamin (SK_{Ca} blocker). Addition of TRAM 34 significantly reduced the pD₂ and E_{max} to ACh in male diabetic group compared with the nondiabetic control animals (Figures 7A & 7B). Similarly, Δ AUC between the ACh-concentration response curve before and after TRAM-34 was significantly higher in diabetic group compared with the control animals (Table 4). However, blocking of SK_{ca} channels by addition of Apamin had no apparent effect on pD₂ and E_{max} to ACh in male control and diabetic groups (Figures 8A and 8B). Consequently, the protein expression level of IK_{ca} and SK_{ca} channels were analyzed in the aortic tissues using western blot. Western blot analysis revealed that the expression of both SK_{ca} and IK_{ca} were significantly increased (by 10.0-fold and by 2.0-fold, respectively) only in the aortic tissue from male diabetic rats (Figures 9A & 9B).



Figure 6: Effects of inhibiting calcium activated K⁺ channels on ACh-induced vasorelaxation in aortic rings taken from male control (A) and diabetic (B) rats. Concentration response curves for ACh was measured before and after treatment with TEA (2mM). Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. **P* <0.05 vs. before TEA; analyzed using two-way ANOVA with repeated measures followed by Bonferroni post hoc test, n=6-8 per group. Light grey shaded area: Contribution of calcium activated K⁺ channels to endothelium-dependent vasodilation (EDV).



Figure 7: Effects of inhibiting intermediate-conductance Ca^{2+} activated K⁺ (IK_{Ca}) channels on ACh-induced vasorelaxation in aortic rings taken male control (A) and diabetic (B) rats. Concentration response curves for ACh were measured before and after treatment with TRAM-34 (1uM). Data are expressed as mean ± SEM. *P <0.05 vs. before TRAM-34; analyzed using two-way ANOVA with repeated measures followed by Bonferroni post hoc test, n=8-9 per group. Dark grey shaded area: Contribution of intermediate-conductance Ca^{2+} activated K⁺ (IK_{Ca}) channels to endothelium-dependent vasodilation.



Figure 8: Effects of inhibiting small-conductance Ca^{2+} activated $K^+(SK_{Ca})$ channels on AChinduced vasorelaxation in a ortic rings taken from male control (A) and diabetic (B) rats. Concentration response curves for ACh were measured before and after treatment with Apamin (1uM). Data are expressed as means \pm SEM; analyzed using two-way ANOVA with repeated measures followed by Bonferroni post hoc test, n=8-9 per group. Dark grey shaded area: Contribution of small-conductance Ca^{2+} activated K⁺(SK_{Ca}) channels to endothelium-dependent vasodilation.

		Male Contro	bl	Male Diabetic			
	pD ₂	Emax, %	ΔΑUC	pD2	Emax, %	ΔΑUC	
No Drug	6.32± 0.188	73.05±5.06	117 28 1 12 17	7.16±0.083*	92.25±1.01*	1 (0.29 + 4.79*	
TEA	4.14± 0.04#	19.68±3.42#	117.38±12.17	4.75±0.94#	39.53±6.69#	100.28±4.78*	
No Drug	6.87±0.12	88.04±2.88	27.16+2.72	7.29±0.05*	96.07±1.08*	52 62 6 65*	
TRAM-34	6.55±0.23#	84.93±3.02	27.16±3.72	6.77±0.12#	87±2.99#	52.62±6.65*	
No Drug	6.77±0.20	83.27±2.68	24.7+0.20	7.04±0.099*	93.75±2.10*	10.7(+2.27	
Apamin	6.51±0.30	82.13±5.82	24.7±9.39	6.93±0.076	90.95±2.67	10./0±2.2/	

Table 4: ΔAUC , pD_2 and E_{max} to acetylcholine (ACh) in rat aortic rings from male control and diabetic rats

A comparison of the Δ AUC, sensitivity (pD₂) and maximum response (E_{max}) to acetylcholine in the absence (no drug) or in the presence of TEA or TRAM-34 or Apamin in aortic rings from male control and diabetic rats. Data are expressed as mean ± SEM. *P <0.05 vs control, Student's unpaired t-test; # P <0.05 vs No Drug in respective treatment group, Student's paired t-test, n=8-9 per group. TEA, tetraethylammonium; TRAM-34, 1-[(2-chlorophenyl) (diphenyl)methyl]-1H-pyrazole.



Figure 9: Protein levels of aortic intermediate conductance potassium channel (IK_{Ca}) (A) and small conductance potassium channels (SK_{Ca}) (B) were measured from the samples of male control and diabetic rats. Values are represented as mean \pm SEM. Each bar represents the values obtained from n=5-6 animals. To show representative bands, images from different parts of the same gel have been juxtaposed, indicated by white dividing lines. Capped lines indicate significant differences between two groups (P<0.05), as analyzed by Student's unpaired t-test.

2.3.6 Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on relaxation responses to SNP. The smooth muscle sensitivity to NO was investigated by performing CRC to SNP $(10^{-9} \text{ to } 10^{-5} \text{ M})$ in endothelium-denuded aortic rings. There was a significant rightward shift in the CRC to SNP in female diabetic rats compared with their controls (Figure 10B). Diabetes significantly reduced only the sensitivity as assessed by pD₂ values to SNP in aortic rings from female diabetic group compared with non-diabetic controls (Figure 10B and Table 5). However, no significant differences in CRC to SNP was observed in male diabetic and control animals (Figure 10A and Table 5).





*P < 0.05 between two groups analyzed using two-way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post hoc test.

SNP	n	pD ₂	E _{max} , %
Male Control	5	$8.06{\pm}0.09$	100.15±0.35
Male Diabetic	6	8.19±0.13	101.46±1.41
Female Control	6	8.50±0.07	104.34 ± 3.29
Female Diabetic	7	8.32±0.01*	100.18±0.45

Table 5: pD_2 and E_{max} to sodium nitroprusside (SNP) in rat aortic rings from male and female control and diabetic rats

Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM; n, number of rats per group. **P*<0.05 (vs. control, same sex), analyzed using Student's unpaired t-test.

2.3.7 Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on contractile responses to PE. Contractile responses to α -adrenoceptor agonist (PE) were analyzed by measuring the CRC to PE (10⁻⁸ to 10⁻⁵ M). Both pD₂ and Tension_{max} to PE were significantly enhanced in diabetic groups compared with the non- diabetic control rats, regardless of sex (Figures 11A & 11B and Table 6).

To indirectly measure the level of basal NO, CRC to PE (10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) was performed in aortic rings before and after pretreatment with the NO synthase inhibitor, L-NAME (200μ M) in the presence of Indo (10μ M). The changes in the contractile level to PE after addition of L-NAME would reveal the effect of basal NO release on contraction (115, 116).

Incubation of the aortic rings with L-NAME resulted in a significant increase of the contractile responses to PE in all experimental groups (Figure 12). However, as indicated by Δ AUC (the difference in area under the curve between PE CRC before and after L-NAME) were lower in aortas of the diabetic rats compared with the control group, regardless of sex (Table 7). Furthermore, the basal NO level was significantly lower in male diabetic animals compared with female diabetic group as assessed by Δ AUC (Table 7).



Figure 11: Concentration-response curves to phenylephrine (PE, 10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings of male (A) and female (B) control and diabetic rats. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. n=5-7 per group. *P<0.05 between two groups analyzed using two-way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post hoc test.

PE	n	pD2	Tension max (g)
Male Control	5	6.81±0.047	1.26±0.16
Male Diabetic	5	7.19±0.09*	1.79±0.12*
Female Control	5	6.78 ± 0.08	1.04±0.13
Female Diabetic	6	7.14±0.05*	1.53±0.16*

Table 6: pD_2 and Tension_{max} to phenylephrine (PE) in a rtic rings from male and female control and diabetic rats

Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM; n, number of rats per group. **P*<0.05 (vs. control, same sex), analyzed using Student's unpaired t-test.



Figure 12: Contractile response to cumulative concentrations of phenylephrine (PE) in intact aortic rings from male control (A), male diabetic (B), female control (C) and female diabetic (D) rats. Contraction to PE was measured before and after incubation with N ω -Nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME, 200 μ M). Responses were performed in the presence of indomethacin (10 μ M).

Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM, with *P<0.05 vs. before L-NAME in all groups as analyzed using two-way ANOVA with repeated measures, n=5-8 per group.

	Tension _{max} ,, g	pD2	ΔΑUC
Male Control			
Before L-NAME	1.09±0.11	6.74±0.085	239 10+5 00
After L-NAME	2.47±0.29a	7.29±0.07a	257.10±5.00
Male Diabetic			
Before L-NAME	1.66±0.17*	6.95±0.12	103 66+18 15*
After L-NAME	2.26±0.11a	7.46±0.099a	103.00±18.15
Female Control			
Before L-NAME	0.93±0.17	6.76±0.077	210 44 50 81
After L-NAME	2.25±0.25a	7.21±0.11a	519.44±59.81
Female Diabetic			
Before L-NAME	1.19±0.16	7.008±0.054*	167 12 6 97*#
After L-NAME	1.98±0.13a	7.35±0.059a	107.42±0.87*#

Table 7: ΔAUC , pD₂ and Tension_{max} to phenylephrine (PE) in a rtic rings from male and female control and diabetic rats

Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. L-NAME, *N*-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester. **P* <0.05 vs.control (Same sex), #*P*<0.05 vs male diabetic, Student's Unpaired t-Test; ^a*P*<0.05 vs before L- NAME, Student's paired *t*-test. n=6-8 per group.
2.3.8 Effects of sex and type 2 diabetes on eNOS and Nox expression. To investigate the possible mechanisms underlying the alterations of the ACh responses in male and female diabetic rats, the protein expression of eNOS and NADPH oxidase (Nox) subunits, Nox1 and Nox4 were measured. Moreover, eNOS activation was measured by determining the level of peNOS. Western Blot analysis revealed that the ratio of peNOS over total eNOS were significantly decreased in male diabetic group compared with the non- diabetic control rats. However, ratio of peNOS over total eNOS protein levels showed no significant difference between female control and diabetic groups (Figure 13).

The expressions of Nox1 was significantly elevated in aortic tissues taken from diabetic groups, regardless of sex (by 1.5-fold in male diabetic and by 1-fold in female diabetic, Figure 14A). However, protein expression of Nox4 showed no significant differences among all experimental groups (Figure 14B).



Figure 13: Protein levels of phosphorylated/ total eNOS in aortic samples from male and female control and diabetic rats. Each bar represents the mean \pm SEM of values obtained from n=5 animals per group. To show representative bands images from different parts of the same gel have been juxtaposed, which is indicated by white dividing lines. Capped lines indicate significant differences between two groups (P<0.05), as analyzed by Student's unpaired t-test.



Figure 14: Protein levels of aortic Nox1 (A) and Nox4 (B) from the samples of male and female control and diabetic rats. Values are represented as mean \pm SEM. Each bar represents the values obtained from n=4-5 animals per group. To show representative bands, images from different parts of the same gel have been juxtaposed, indicated by white dividing lines. Capped lines indicate significant differences between two groups (P<0.05), as analyzed by Student's unpaired t-test.

2.4 Discussion

This study is the first report on the aortic function of a well-characterized and validated model of T2D, the UCD-T2DM rat. Furthermore, it reveals a sex difference in the aortic reactivity of this model. Obesity and insulin resistance are some of the important features of T2D results from monogenic mutation in commonly used animal models. However, obesity is rarely initiated by monogenic mutations in humans, therefore UCD-T2DM rat model is a polygenic model of T2D which more closely resembles the pathophysiology of diabetes in humans.

Our data shows that both male and female diabetic rats had higher body weight and hyperglycemia compared with non-diabetic control rats. Moreover, female diabetic group exhibited higher adiposity, hyperinsulinemia and higher triglyceride level than non-diabetic control and male diabetic rats. Similarly, Ohta et al. reported an elevated blood insulin level in spontaneously diabetic torii (SDT) female rats compared with SDT male rats (91). In Ohta report, authors suggested that rising of blood glucose and declining of blood insulin level in male rats occurred earlier than in female rats. In the current study, insulin sensitivity index (ISI) was lowered in diabetic groups, irrespective of sex. However, when compared to male diabetic rats, female diabetic rats exhibited a lower ISI. Accordingly, we showed that insulin signaling was impaired in the aortic tissues in diabetic groups in both sexes. Particularly, aortic IRS-1 was reduced to a similar extent in both diabetic groups, but IRS-2 was reduced only in female diabetic group. Along similar line, it has been reported that the downregulation of IRS-2 level in endothelial cell is induced by hyperinsulinemia in obese subjects (117). Furthermore, in the current study, we showed that the ratio of p-Akt/Akt were significantly decreased in diabetic groups, regardless of sex, suggesting an impaired insulin signaling in these groups.

Endothelial dysfunction is considered to be an early step in the development of vascular complications in diabetes (17, 118, 119). In T2D, impaired (104), enhanced (120) or preserved (105) EDV have been reported. Similar with previous reports showing an impairment of EDV in aorta of T2D (104, 121), we demonstrated that the maximal relaxation to ACh was significantly reduced in aortic rings from female UCD-T2DM rats compared to its respective controls. However, an intriguing observation of this study was that, aortic rings from male diabetic animals exhibited a potentiation in EDV compared with that in male control. Similar observations were also made by our group using Zucker diabetic fatty (ZDF) male rats. Specifically, obesity-induced diabetes (ZDF model) significantly impaired relaxation responses to ACh in aortic rings taken from females, however, potentiated the relaxation in males (data not reported). In accordance with our data, Zhong et al. reported an elevated relaxation responses to ACh in aortic rings of GK male rats (122). On the other hand, Nemoto et al. and Kazuyama et al. reported an impaired EDV in aortic rings from GK male rats.

Sex-based differences in vascular function are well studied (123), and there are also several reports including ours on the effects of sex hormones on the vascular endothelial function in diabetic rabbits, rats and mice (51, 52, 100, 124, 125). However, we are the first to characterize vascular function in the UCD-T2DM rat model with respect to sex. It has been well established that in conduit arteries, NO plays the major role in EDV (42, 126). The decreased ACh-induced relaxation observed in female diabetic arteries may in part result from decreased NO bioavailability or reduced in sensitivity of smooth muscle to NO in this group.

It has been reported that T2D reduce the synthesis of NO in aorta by phosphorylation of eNOS at Ser1177 (127) and our results show that ratio of eNOS phosphorylation (peNOS) at this position over total eNOS is decreased in aortic tissues from both diabetic groups (although it

didn't reach to significance level in female diabetic arteries) (Figure 13). There is an established negative regulatory effect of NO on EDHF synthesis (128). On the other hand, an augmented EDHF response was shown to compensate for the loss of NO-mediated vasorelaxation in arteries in diabetic rats (109, 129). In agreement with those studies that demonstrate compensatory interactions between pathways, the potentiation of ACh response in aortic rings from male diabetic group suggests that other molecules besides NO (e.g., EDHF or PGI₂) may be involved in ACh-relaxation in this group.

Here, we showed that the inhibition of COX metabolites by Indo didn't alter relaxation responses to ACh significantly in aortic rings of any of four experimental groups. Consistent with these results, Malakul et al. reported hypercholesterolemia and type 1 diabetes did not have any effect on COX- mediated EDV in rat aorta (129). In the current study, addition of ODQ or L-NNA completely abolished the EDV in aortic rings of both control groups and female diabetic group, but not in male diabetic rats. The remaining of a slight but significant relaxation response to ACh after addition of L-NNA in male diabetic group, indicating a contribution of EDHF-type relaxation (in addition to NO) in this group (Figure 5B). Along similar line, Malakul et al. reported a potential role of EDHF in EDV in aorta of type 1 diabetic male rat arteries (129). There are also reports of decreased NO-dependent relaxation response and increased EDHF activity in saphenous arteries (130) and carotid arteries (131) of high fat diet-induced obese male rats and STZ- induced type 1 diabetic male rats respectively.

The reasons for the shift in the role of NO to both NO and EDHF in vasorelaxation of aorta in male diabetic group, but not in female diabetic rats is not clear. However, this is consistent with our working hypothesis that the potentiated relaxation of aorta in this group may be partly attributed to the elevated response to EDHF.

Endothelial hyperpolarization-mediated by K_{Ca} channels has been suggested to play a critical role in initiating EDHF-type relaxation. K_{Ca} currents are mainly mediated by IK_{Ca} and SK_{Ca} channels (132) on responses in conduit and resistance-sized arteries in many species, including humans (133, 134). Next, we investigated whether inhibition of these channels influenced the EDV in the aortic rings from male diabetic group. We demonstrated that inhibition of IK_{Ca} channels with TRAM-34 abolished EDV in male diabetic group to a greater extent than that in their non- diabetic controls (Table 4). Accordingly, the protein expression level of both IK_{Ca} and SK_{Ca} channels were significantly greater in male diabetic group compared with the control rats (Figure 9). These results are in accordance with Scach et al. who reported that T2D increased the expression and contribution of IK_{Ca} in mesenteric arteries of ZDF rats (135). Regardless of higher SK_{Ca} channel expression, addition of Apamin had no effect on AChmediated relaxation responses in the aortic rings from either male diabetic or male control rats (Figure 6). Although IK_{Ca} and SK_{Ca} have the equal ability to generate K_{Ca} currents but it has been reported that these channels make distinct contributions to ACh-induced EDHF-mediated smooth muscle hyperpolarization (132). Brahler et al. reported that IK_{Ca} plays a key role in ACh- induced smooth muscle hyperpolarization in mice carotid arteries (132). Specifically, they showed that the loss of IK_{Ca} channels impaired the hyperpolarization of smooth muscle in a greater extent than the absence of SK_{Ca} channels (132). In the current study, the overexpression of SK_{Ca} channels was not associated with a larger EDHF-mediated relaxation response in aorta of male diabetic group. This maybe in line with Brahler et al. who reported that overexpression of SK_{Ca} channels in IK_{Ca} wild type mice did not produce a larger EDHF response (132). It has been reported that the distinct role of these channels may be due to the spatial separation in the endothelium (132, 136). SK_{Ca} channels are localized at endothelial cell junctions (132, 136, 137) and possibly in caveolae (132, 138), and IKca channels are predominantly localized at endothelial projections through the holes in the elastic lamina (132, 136, 137). Therefore, those investigators concluded that IK_{Ca} channels can be activated by ACh-triggered Ca²⁺ release events (132, 136, 137).

Besides the possibility of altered contribution of EDRF, aortic dysfunction in UCD-T2DM model may be explained by changes of smooth muscle responsiveness to NO or contractile agents. We observed that SNP-induced relaxation of endothelium-denuded aortic rings was not altered male diabetic groups. Similarly, Nemoto et al. also observed no significant difference in SNP-induced relaxation in aortic rings of male GK rats (127). On the other hand, in the current study smooth muscle sensitivity NO was significantly reduced in female diabetic rats. These data suggest that decreased the vascular responsiveness to NO may in part be responsible for the impaired ACh-induced relaxation observed in aorta of diabetic female rats.

In the current study, both sensitivity and maximum tension to PE were enhanced significantly in aortic rings of UCD-T2DM groups compared with their respective non- diabetic control, regardless of sex (Figure 11). The elevated PE response may in part explain the decreased ACh-induced relaxation in aorta of female diabetic rats. It is important to note that regardless of increased PE-induced contraction, ACh response potentiated in male diabetic arteries. This, therefore, excludes the diminished PE contractile responsiveness as the cause of the increased ACh responses observed in male diabetic arteries. These data are in line with previous findings that type 1 diabetes results in increased vascular contraction in rat aorta (139) and mesenteric arteries (140).

The elevated contractile responses to PE observed in UCD-T2DM male and female rats may partially result from a decreased release of basal NO or an enhanced of contracting factors (52). We assessed endothelium-derived NO by measuring the differences in the degree of PEinduced contraction in the absence and presence of L-NAME (51, 141). Pre-treatment with L-NAME caused a significantly lower potentiation of the PE responses in aortic rings of UCD-T2DM rats, regardless of sex (Figure 12 B and D) compared with those in non- diabetic controls. This suggests that the decreased level of NO may in part be responsible for the elevated PE contractile responsiveness in UCD-T2DM rats.

It has been reported that in diabetes, superoxide production may play a crucial role in enhancing the contracting responses (142-144). The superoxide acts by scavenging NO, thus decreasing its bioavailability (145), will also elevate endothelium-dependent contractions. In the present study, we did not directly measure NO or superoxide production. However, we determined expression of Nox proteins in rat aorta. Among the Nox isoforms, Nox1, Nox2 and Nox5 are considered as superoxide generating enzyme and promote endothelial dysfunction (25). On the other hand, Nox4 is hydrogen per oxide (H_2O_2) generating enzyme and has the vasoprotective effect (25-28). Vascular walls express high levels of Nox1, Nox2 and Nox4 (29). Nox1 is mainly expressed in large conduit vessels (30), whereas Nox2 is more highly expressed in resistance vessels (31). Here, we observed an elevated expression of Nox1 in aorta taken from diabetic groups, irrespective of sex, whereas Nox4 expression was not changed (Figure 14A and B). Youn et al. reported that the activation of Nox1, but not Nox4 or Nox2, was associated with eNOS uncoupling and endothelial dysfunction in STZ-induced diabetic mice aorta (146). Along the similar line Gray et al. reported genetic deletion of Nox1 in diabetic mice led to reduced diabetes mellitus symptoms suggesting a key role of Nox1 derived reactive oxygen species in

diabetes (147). Therefore, our results on Nox1 overexpression in diabetic arteries suggest that the elevation of responses to PE observed in diabetic animals may be partially due to the elevated oxidative stress. Further studies required to examine the level of superoxide which may be linked to sex-specific vascular function in UCD-T2DM rats.

In conclusion, this study represents the first report showing that the aortic function in UCD-T2DM rats is altered in both sexes. We also showed that basis for sex differences in the development of aortic dysfunction in this model may be partly attributed to changes in the importance of NO and EDHF to the regulation of vascular reactivity. Specifically, potentiation of EDV in diabetic male arteries was associated to a shift from NO toward a reliance to both NO and EDHF. Our data also suggest that a lower sensitivity to NO and/or enhanced responsiveness to contractile agents may contribute to the impaired EDV in aortic rings of UCD-T2DM female rats.

Chapter 3: Study II: Effects of Estrogen Replacement in Aortic Function of Pre-diabetic Ovariectomized Rats

3.1 Introduction

Cardiovascular diseases (CVD) are the major causes of morbidity and mortality in patients with diabetes. It is well established that hyperglycemia and diabetes affect male and female vascular beds differently (51, 52, 100, 148). Clinically, premenopausal women have a lower incidence of CVDs compared with age-matched men. In premenopausal women the blood pressure and the prevalence of renal and heart diseases are much lower than age- matched men, but women loses this sex based protection with increasing age and decreasing level of estrogen after menopause (4-7, 149). Several studies reported that women are less likely to meet low density lipoprotein cholesterol level and blood pressure goals compared to men with type 2 diabetes and CVD (148, 150-152). This may be indicative of greater risk of CVD in association with diabetes in women than do men. Therefore, women with diabetes not only lose their sex based cardiovascular protection but have a higher risk of morbidity and mortality compared to the age matched men (153, 154).

It is well established that endothelial dysfunction represents early steps in the development of vascular complications in diabetes, and hyperglycemia is the central initiating factor for those complications. Several reports have suggested that early, repeated episodes of asymptomatic hyperglycemia increase the risk of CVD even in absence of overt clinical symptoms of diabetes (155, 156). Hyperglycemia can lead to several changes in vascular homeostasis, and endothelial dysfunction is one of the major hallmarks of hyperglycemia-induced vascular disease which is characterized by reduced NO dependent vasodilation (157). Furthermore, premenopausal women with hyperglycemic condition, lose their gender-based

cardiovascular protection (156-158). There is insufficient evidence to establish the timeline of the loss of female-specific protection in premenopausal patients with diabetes. Thus, our objective of this study was to investigate the effects of 17β -estradiol (E₂) replacement on aortic function in ovariectomized UC Davis type 2 diabetes mellitus (UCD-T2DM) rats at the prediabetic stage. We also evaluated the expressions of specific proteins that are associated with aortic reactivity including eNOS, Nox1- and Nox4 dependent NADPH oxidase.

3.2 Material and Methods

3.2.1 Chemicals. All chemicals were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA), and dissolved in water, unless otherwise stated.

3.2.2 Animals and experimental design. All animal protocols were approved by the Animal Care Committee of the University of the Pacific and complied with the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals: Eighth Edition (2011). Rats were euthanized using a carbon dioxide gas chamber according to the recommendations from the 2007 AVMA Guidelines on Euthanasia and the National Institutes of Health Guidelines for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals.

3.2.2.1 *Rat model.* UCD rats that their blood glucose level is high but not high enough to be considered diabetic are called pre-diabetic. These animals have the potential to become diabetic at a later stage. The Sprague-Dawley (SD) rats were used as non-diabetic/control, as these animals do not have the potential to become diabetic at any stages without manipulation.

Ovariectomized female SD rats were purchased from Charles River (Wilmington, MA) and ovariectomized female pre-diabetic rats were purchased from University of California, Davis. All animals (ovariectomized SD and pre-diabetic rats) were implanted subcutaneously either with placebo or 17 β -estradiol pellets (60 days release, 1.5mg/pellets). Rats were assigned to four different groups. Group 1 was Control ovariectomized, placebo treated (Control+Placebo); group 2 was control ovariectomized, 17 β -estradiol (1.5mg/pellet)- treated (Control+E₂); group 3 was pre-diabetic ovariectomized, placebo treated (Pre-diabetic+Placebo) and group 4 was pre-diabetic ovariectomized, 17 β -estradiol (1.5mg/pellet)- treated (Pre-diabetic +E₂). All animals were average 3.5-4 months old.

3.2.3 Measurement of metabolic parameters in plasma. Blood glucose were measured in 12-h fasted rats using standard glucose test meter (OneTouch, LifeScan, CA) and triglycerides were measured by using an Accutrend Plus System (hand-held point-of-care device) and specific test strips (Roche Farma, Barcelona, Spain) with a drop of blood collected from the tail vein. Blood samples were collected from intracardiac puncture and obtained in separate tubes containing heparin and sodium citrate as anticoagulants. Plasma was obtained by centrifugation at 10,000xg for 5 min at 4°C and stored at -80°C until used. HbA1c was measured by using Bayer A1cNow test kit. Blood sample was collected after sacrificing the animal to measure HbA1c. The diluted sample was mixed and added to the monitor. After adding the sample, the monitor begins the analyze and results will be displayed in the display window after 5 minutes.

3.2.4 Measurement of arterial tension. The thoracic aortas were cut into 2mm rings after being excised and cleaned off adhering connective tissues. To measure isometric tension, the rings were suspended horizontally between two stainless steel hooks in individual organ baths containing 20 ml of Krebs buffer (in mM: 119 NaCl, 4.7 KCl, 1.18 KH₂PO₄, 1.17 MgSO₄, 24.9 NaHCO₃, 0.023 EDTA, 1.6 CaCl₂, and 6.0 glucose) at 37°C bubbled with 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂. Isometric tension was continuously monitored with a computer-based data acquisition

system (PowerLab; ADInstruments, Colorado Springs, CO). To develop a stable basal tone, aortic rings were equilibrated under 1g resting tension for 40 min. Rings were stimulated two times with 80mM KCl every 20 min until maximum contraction was achieved. The ability of acetylcholine (ACh, 10 μ M) to induce relaxation of phenylephrine (PE, 2 μ M) pre-contracted vessels was taken as evidence for the preservation of an intact endothelium. For the relaxation studies, we used an equal submaximal concentration of PE (2 μ M) in all experimental groups.

3.2.4.1 Relaxation responses to ACh. Aortic rings were precontracted with PE (2 μ M), which represented a concentration that produced 80% of the maximal effect (EC₈₀). The concentration response curves (CRC) were obtained by the addition of increasing concentrations of ACh (10⁻⁸ to 10⁻⁵ M).

3.2.4.2 Relaxation responses to Sodium Nitroprusside (SNP). Responses to SNP (10^{-9} to $10^{-5} \mu$ M), a NO-donor, were obtained in the endothelium denuded aortic rings pre-contracted with PE (2μ M) taken from all experimental groups.

3.2.4.3 Contractile responses to PE. The constrictor CRC to PE (10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) were generated before and after incubation with N ω -Nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME, 200 μ M), a NOS inhibitor in the presence of indomethacin (Indo, 10 μ M, dissolved in DMSO), a COX inhibitor. Between each CRC, tissues were washed with Krebs buffer to allow the rings to return to the basal tone. A vehicle-only (no drugs present) study was performed simultaneously in aortic rings from the same animal (Data not shown).

3.2.4.4 Western blot analysis.

3.2.4.4.1 Preparation of total protein extracts. Aortic tissue samples were micronized through freezing with liquid nitrogen and grinding with a mortar (111). To obtain total protein extract, samples were incubated with RIPA buffer (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) containing Protease Inhibitor Cocktail (UltraCruz, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas, TX) for 1.5 h at 4°C and centrifuged at 1500xg for 15 min at 4°C, and supernatants were collected. Protein concentrations were by the bicinchoninic acid assay (BCA assay).

Protein (20–30 µg) was subjected to SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis. Proteins were then transferred to 0.45 µm Nitrocellulose Membranes (Bio Rad Laboratories Inc., Hercules, CA), blocked for 1 h at room temperature with 5% w/v BSA in 0.1% Tween 20-Trisbuffered saline, and incubated overnight at 4°C with primary antibodies. Primary antibodies forendothelial NO synthase (eNOS) were supplied by Cell Signaling (Boston, MA). Antibodies against Nox1 and Nox4 were obtained from Abcam (Cambridge, MA). Incubation with secondary antibody (LI-COR donkey anti-Rabbit IgG IRDye 680 or anti-mouse IgG IRDye 800CW, 1: 10,000) was performed in the blocking buffer for 1 h at room temperature. Before analyzing, the membrane was washed four times with TBS containing 0.1% Tween-20. Detection was done by using a LI-COR Odyssey imaging system (Lincoln, NE). Uniformity of the protein loading was confirmed by incubating the blots with GAPDH and β - actin (Cell Signaling, Boston, MA) as a control.

3.2.4.5 *Measurement of plasma estradiol level.* Plasma estradiol levels were assessed by using ELISA kit from Abcam (Cambridge, MA) according to manufacturer's instruction.

3.2.4.6 Statistical analysis. All values were expressed as mean of n values \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). Here, n denotes data from one rat. Relaxation responses to ACh- and SNP were calculated as the percentage of relaxation from maximum PE contraction at each concentration. Similarly, the recorded increase in the force of contraction was calculated as the percentage of maximum contraction obtained with PE at the highest dose. The concentration of the agonist, which produced half of the maximum effect (E_{max}) was expressed as EC₅₀ and calculated by a sigmoidal dose-response model (for variable slope) using GraphPad Prism 7 (GraphPad Software Inc., San Diego, CA). The sensitivity of the agonists was expressed as pD_2 values ($-\log [EC_{50}]$), which were normally distributed. The area under the curve (AUC) was determined using GraphPad Prism 7 with trapezoidal technique. To compare the effect of pharmacological agents such as L-NAME on the PE response, the PE results were expressed as differences of area under the concentration-response curve (ΔAUC) in control (absence of drug) and experimental (presence of drug) condition. Comparison of CRC between two groups was done using two-way ANOVA, with one factor being concentration and the other being groups (pre-diabetic vs control and placebo vs. E_2). When the ANOVA test returned P <0.05, post hoc analysis using Bonferroni's or Tukey's test was performed. Comparison of CRC in a pre/posttest format within a group was done using two-way ANOVA with repeated measures. Student's unpaired t-test was used for comparisons of two group means. A probability value of less than 5% (P<0.05) was considered significant.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Effects of 17 β **- estradiol (E₂) replacement on plasma estradiol level.** E₂ treatment significantly increased the concentrations of plasma E₂ level in control and pre-diabetic rats compared to placebo treated animals (Figure 15). In the current study plasma E₂

concentrations were 4.46 ± 1.10 pg/ml in placebo-treated control group, 45.24 ± 17.05 pg/ml in E₂-treated control group, 1.60 ± 0.58 pg/ml in placebo-treated pre-diabetic group and 49.27 ± 12.54 pg/ml in E₂ treated pre-diabetic group.



Figure 15: 17β -estradiol (E₂) level in plasma of placebo and E₂ -treated control and pre-diabetic rats. Data are expressed as mean±SEM. Capped lines indicate significant differences (P <0.05) between 2 groups, analyzed using Student's unpaired t-test; n = 5 per group.

3.3.2 Effects of E₂ **replacement on metabolic parameters.** E₂ replacement significantly lowered the body weights of animals than those of placebo treated rats in both control and prediabetic groups. However, pre-diabetic animals had higher body weight compared to the control animals, regardless of treatment with E₂. (Table 8). Accordingly, replacement with E₂ lowered the adiposity in rats compared to the placebo treated groups of control and pre-diabetic rats. However, pre- diabetic animals had higher adiposity than control animals, irrespective of E₂ treatment. Moreover, blood glucose and HbA1c levels were significantly reduced after treatment with E₂ in both control and pre-diabetic rats.

Table 8: Body weight and adipose weight, blood glucose levels and HbA1c of placebo and E_2 treated control and pre-diabetic rats

	n	Control+Placebo	Control+E ₂	Pre- diabetic+Placebo	Pre-diabetic+E2
Body Weight (g)	7-8	355.14±10.43#	224.24±7.78*^	439.71±9.96	317.42±14.15*
Adipose Tissue (g)	6	15.61±2.13#	4.69±0.77*^	27.75±1.72	7.73±0.48*
Blood Glucose (mg/dl)	6	153.83±6.18#	129.6±0.11*	182.33±12.87	131.5±8.30*
HbA1c level	6	4.46±0.10#	4.00±0.00*	5.63±0.26	4.31±0.07*

Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. *p<0.05 (vs. placebo treated, respective group), #p<0.05 (vs. pre-diabetic+Placebo), ^p<0.05 (vs. pre-diabetic+E₂), analyzed using Student's unpaired t-test

3.3.3 Effects of E₂ **replacement on relaxation responses to ACh.** CRC to ACh were obtained to evaluate the effect of E₂ and prediabetes on the receptor-mediated endothelium-dependent release of NO. ACh- induced relaxation responses were higher in placebo-treated controls than placebo-treated pre-diabetic group (Figure 17A). In both control and pre-diabetic groups, treatment with E₂ markedly enhanced the ACh-responses of aortic rings compared to respective placebo treated group (Figures 16A and 16B). Both the E_{max} and sensitivity (as assessed by -log [EC₅₀] (pD₂)) to ACh were significantly enhanced in the aortic rings of E₂ - treated rats than those of placebo-treated animals regardless of being healthy or pre-diabetic (Table 9). However, when compared to E₂ -treated pre-diabetic animals, E₂- treated controls expressed higher ACh- induced relaxation responses (Figure 17B).



Figure 16: Relaxation response to cumulative concentrations of ACh (10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings precontracted with phenylephrine (2 μ M) from placebo and E₂ treated control (A) or pre-diabetic (B) rats. Data are expressed as means ±SEM. *P < 0.05 between two groups analyzed using 2-way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post hoc test.



Figure 17: Relaxation response to ACh (10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings precontracted with phenylephrine (2 μ M) from placebo (A) and E₂ (B) treated control and pre-diabetic rats. Data are expressed as means \pm SEM. *P < 0.05 between two groups analyzed using 2-way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post hoc test.

Figure 17 is a different representation of same data shown in Figure 16.

ACh		n	pD ₂	E _{max} %
Contro	l+ Placebo	5	6.70 ± 0.13	74.36±1.42
Contro	$l+E_2$	5	7.45±0.03*	96.69±1.66*
Pre-dia	abetic+ Placebo	5	6.44±0.05	74.38±1.31
Pre-dia	abetic+ E ₂	5	7.19±0.04*#	88.51±1.70*#

Table 9: pD_2 and E_{max} to acetylcholine (ACh) in a rtic rings from placebo and E_2 treated control and pre-diabetic rats

Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM; n, number of rats per group. *p<0.05 (vs. placebo in respective group), #p<0.05 (vs. control+E₂), analyzed using Student's unpaired t-test.

3.3.4 Effects of E₂ replacement on relaxation responses to SNP. The smooth muscle sensitivity to NO was investigated by performing CRC to SNP (10^{-9} to 10^{-5} M) in endothelium - denuded aortic rings. In aortic rings from pre-diabetic groups, E₂ treatment improved the sensitivity as assessed by pD₂ values to SNP compared with placebo treated group (Figure 18B and Table 10). However, no significant differences in CRC to SNP was observed in control groups, regardless of E₂ treatment (Figure 18A and Table 10).



Figure 18: Relaxation responses to cumulative concentrations of sodium nitroprusside (SNP, 10-9 to 10-5 M) in endothelium denuded aortic rings pre-contracted with phenylephrine (PE, 2 μ M) from placebo and E2 treated control (A) and pre-diabetic (B) rats. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM.



Figure 19: Relaxation responses to cumulative concentrations of sodium nitroprusside (SNP, 10^{-9} to 10^{-5} M) in endothelium denuded aortic rings pre-contracted with phenylephrine (PE, 2 μ M) from placebo (A) and E₂ (B) treated control and pre-diabetic rats. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM.

Figure 19 is a different representation of same data shown in Figure 18.

SNP	n	pD ₂	Emax, %
Control+ Placebo	5	8.43±0.17	100.11±0.38
Control+ E ₂	5	8.45±0.12	101.31±0.66
Pre-diabetic+ Placebo	5	8.15±0.18	100.98±0.34
Pre-diabetic+ E ₂	5	8.76±0.08*	99.54±0.80

Table 10: pD_2 and E_{max} to sodium nitroprusside (SNP) in rat aortic rings from placebo and E_2 treated control and pre-diabetic rats

Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM; n, number of rats per group. **P*<0.05 (vs. placebo in respective group), analyzed using Student's unpaired t-test.

3.3.5 Effects of E₂ replacement on contractile responses to PE. Contractile responses to α -adrenoceptors were analyzed by measuring the CRC to PE (10⁻⁸ to 10⁻⁵ M). The tension_{max} but not the sensitivity (as assessed by pD₂) to PE were significantly decreased in E₂ -treated prediabetic and control groups compared with their respective placebo- treated groups (Figures 20A & 20B and Table 11).

To indirectly measure the level of basal NO, CRC to PE (10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) were performed in aortic rings before and after pretreatment with the NO synthase inhibitor, L-NAME (200μ M) in the presence of Indo (10μ M). The changes in the contractile level to PE after addition of L-NAME would reveal the effect of basal NO release on contraction (115, 116). Incubation of the aortic rings with L-NAME resulted in a significant increase of the contractile responses to PE in all experimental groups (Figure 22). However, as indicated by Δ AUC (the difference in area under the curve between PE CRC before and after L-NAME) were higher in aortas of E₂ -treated pre-diabetic and control groups compared with their respective placebo-treated groups (Table 12). However, when compared to pre-diabetic group, E₂ -treated controls had a higher level of basal NO than E₂-treated pre-diabetic rats as assessed by Δ AUC (Table12).



Figure 20: Concentration-response curves to phenylephrine (PE, 10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings of placebo and E₂ -treated control (A) and pre-diabetic (B) rats. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. *P<0.05 between two groups analyzed using two-way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni's post hoc test, n=5per group.



Figure 21: Concentration-response curves to phenylephrine (PE, 10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings of placebo (A) and E₂ (B) treated control and pre-diabetic rats. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM.

Figure 21 is a different representation of same data shown in Figure 20.

PE	n	pD2	Tension max (g)
Control+ Placebo	5	7.04±0.03	1.99±0.17
Control+ E ₂	5	6.98±0.06	1.43±0.08*
Pre-diabetic+ Placebo	5	7.08±0.07	1.78±0.13
Pre-diabetic+ E ₂	5	7.02±0.05	1.39±0.07*

Table 11: pD_2 and Tension_{max} to phenylephrine (PE) in a rtic rings from placebo and E_2 treated control and pre-diabetic rats

Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM; n, number of rats per group. **P*<0.05 (vs. placebo in respective group), analyzed using Student's unpaired t-test.



Figure 22: Contractile response to cumulative concentrations of phenylephrine (PE, 10^{-8} to 10^{-5} M) in intact aortic rings from control+ placebo (A), control+ E₂ (B), pre-diabetic+ placebo (C) and pre-diabetic+ E₂ (D) rats. Contraction to PE was measured before and after incubation with N ω -Nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME, 200 μ M). Responses were performed in the presence of indomethacin (10 μ M). Data are expressed as mean±SEM, with *P<0.05 vs. before L-NAME in all groups as analyzed using two-way ANOVA with repeated measures, n=5 per group.

	Tension _{max} , g	pD2	ΔΑUC	
Control+ Placebo				
Before L-NAME	1.69±0.60	6.97±0.07	00.10.1.51	
After L-NAME	2.27±0.94a	7.16±0.08a	80.10±1.51	
Control+ E ₂				
Before L-NAME	1.56±0.21	7.02±0.05		
After L-NAME	2.26±0.19a	7.41±0.09a	232.37±21.63*	
Pre-diabetic+ Placebo				
Before L-NAME	1.78±0.16	6.94±0.12	05 60 0 01	
After L-NAME	2.30±0.13a	7.45±0.09a	85.68±2.81	
Pre-diabetic+ E ₂				
Before L-NAME	1.22±0.10	6.75±0.79	120 59 10 40*"	
After L-NAME	2.19±0.07a	7.09±0.10a	139.38±10.49*#	

Table 12: ΔAUC , pD₂ and Tension_{max} to phenylephrine (PE) in a rtic rings from placebo and E₂ treated control and pre-diabetic rats

Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. L-NAME, *N*-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester. **P* <0.05 vs. placebo in respective group (Same sex), #*P*<0.05 vs E₂ treated control, Student's Unpaired t-Test; ^a*P*<0.05 vs before L- NAME, Student's paired *t*-test. n=5 per group.

3.3.6 Effects of E₂ replacement on eNOS and Nox expression. To investigate the possible mechanisms underlying the elevated of the ACh responses in ovariectomized E_2 -treated rats, the protein expression of eNOS and NADPH oxidase (Nox) subunits, Nox1 and Nox4 were measured. Western blot analysis revealed that the expression of eNOS were significantly increased after treatment with E_2 in control group (by 2.0 fold, Figure 23). Although eNOS protein levels tended to be higher in E_2 -treated pre-diabetic rats compared with placebo-treated pre-diabetic group, the difference did not reach to significance level (Figure 23).

The expressions of Nox1 was significantly reduced in aortic tissues taken from E_2 -treated control and pre-diabetic groups (by 0.8 fold in control and by 0.5 fold in prediabetic, Figure 24). However, the protein expression of Nox4 showed no significant differences among all experimental groups (Figure 25).



Figure 23: Western blots of eNOS normalized to GAPDH in aortic samples from placebo and E_2 -treated control and pre-diabetic rats. Each bar represents the mean \pm SEM of values obtained from n=5 animals. To show representative bands images from different parts of the same gel have been juxtaposed, which is indicated by white dividing lines. Capped lines indicate significant differences between two groups (P<0.05), as analyzed by Student's unpaired t-test.



Figure 24: Western blots of Nox1 normalized to GAPDH in aortic samples from placebo and E_2 - treated control and pre-diabetic rats. Values are represented as mean± SEM. Each bar represents the values obtained from n=4-5 animals. To show representative bands, images from different parts of the same gel have been juxtaposed, indicated by white dividing lines. Capped lines indicate significant differences between two groups (P<0.05), as analyzed by Student's unpaired t-test.



Figure 25: Western blots of Nox4 normalized to GAPDH in aortic samples from placebo and E_2 -treated control and pre-diabetic rats. Values are represented as mean± SEM. Each bar represents the values obtained from n=4-5 animals. To show representative bands, images from different parts of the same gel have been juxtaposed, indicated by white dividing lines.

3.4 Discussion

This study is the first report on the effects of 17β -estradiol (E₂) on aortic function in UCD-T2DM rats at the prediabetic stage. Using pre-diabetic model enabled us to investigate the timeline of loss of endothelial function. Furthermore, using ovariectomized animals with or without E₂ replacement allowed us to examine the role of estrogen while investigating endothelial function at pre-diabetic stage. The main findings of our investigation were that 1) the E₂ replacement improved the endothelial function in both control and pre-diabetic ovariectomized groups but the impact was significantly higher in control group compared with the pre-diabetic group, but the effect of E₂ was significantly higher in control group than that of prediabetic group. Accordingly, the protein expression level of eNOS were enhanced in both E₂treated control group and pre-diabetic group but the effect was more prominent in control groups. Furthermore, E₂ treatment reduced the Nox1 level in control and pre-diabetic animals.

In the current study, treatment with E_2 increased the plasma estradiol levels in control and pre-diabetic rats. Our data shows that, E_2 replacement reduced the blood glucose level, HbA1c level, body weight and adipose tissue weight in control and pre-diabetic rats. In accordance with previous studies decreased body weight (159-162), adiposity (159, 163), blood glucose level (160, 163) and HbA1c (164) have been reported with E_2 -treated ovariectomized rats.

Endothelium-dependent vasodilatation (EDV) is used as a reproducible parameter to probe endothelial function in different pathophysiological conditions. Several lines of evidence suggest that the endothelial dysfunction represents early steps in the development of vascular complications in diabetes, and hyperglycemia is the central initiating factor for many types of vascular complications in diabetes (165-170). It has been reported that E₂ replacement improves ACh- mediated relaxation responses in aortic rings of ovariectomized ZDF rats (160) and SD rats (160, 171, 172). Similar with previous reports, showing an improved EDV to ACh after E_2 replacement in ovariectomized SD rat aorta (160, 171, 172), we demonstrated that treatment with E_2 significantly enhanced the relaxation responses to ACh in control group compared to placebo treated controls. However, the impact of E_2 in improving the relaxation response is significantly lower in pre-diabetic stage compared with the control animals. To our knowledge, no data has yet been published on the effect of E_2 in ovariectomized pre-diabetic rats. In the current study, we observed that maximal relaxation to ACh was significantly higher in aortic rings from ovariectomized UCD-T2DM rats at pre-diabetic stage after E_2 replacement compared with that in placebo-treated group.

It has been well established that in conduit arteries, NO plays the major role in EDV (42, 126). The lower ACh-induced relaxation observed in placebo treated control and pre-diabetic arteries may in part result from decreased NO bioavailability or reduced in sensitivity of smooth muscle to NO in this groups. NO is produced in vascular endothelial cells by the enzyme endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) (173). It has been reported that E_2 enhanced eNOS expression in rat aorta (174, 175) and rat cerebral microvessels (176). Han et al. reported that E_2 replacement improved endothelial dysfunction in aortic rings of ovariectomized ZDF rats by improving the eNOS expression and signaling network (160). Accordingly, we demonstrated that protein expression level of eNOS were higher in E_2 treated groups compared with the placebotreated groups (although it didn't reach to significance level in pre-diabetic group). By contrast, Barbacanne et al. found no effect of E_2 on eNOS expression in rat aorta (172).

The basis for discrepancy with Barbacanne et al. study, might be due to the difference in the duration of E_2 administration.

Besides the possibility of increased contribution of NO production, improved aortic endothelial function observed in E_2 treated groups may be explained by changes of smooth muscle responsiveness to NO or contractile agents. We observed that SNP-induced relaxation of endothelium-denuded aortic rings was not altered in control groups. Similarly, Barbacanne et al. also observed no significant difference in SNP-induced relaxation in aortic rings of ovariectomized SD rats (127, 172). On the other hand, in the current study smooth muscle sensitivity NO was significantly enhanced in pre-diabetic E_2 -treated group. These data suggest that increased vascular responsiveness to NO may in part be responsible for the improved AChinduced relaxation observed in aorta of this group.

In the current study, maximum tension to PE were decreased significantly in aortic rings of E_2 -treated groups compared with their respective placebo treated groups regardless of control and pre-diabetic condition. The decreased PE response may in part explain the elevated AChinduced relaxation in aorta of E_2 -treated rats. These data are in line with Ping et al. who reported that E_2 treatment attenuates the vascular contraction in hypertensive mice aorta (177).

The attenuated contractile responses to PE observed in E_2 -treated control and prediabetic rats may partially result from the elevated release of basal NO or an enhanced of contracting factors (52, 178). We assessed endothelium-derived NO indirectly by measuring the differences in the degree of PE-induced contraction in the absence and presence of L-NAME (51, 141). It has been reported that treatment with E_2 increases basal NO release in ovariectomized SD rat aorta (171). Here, we observed that pre-treatment with L-NAME caused a
significantly higher potentiation of the PE responses in aortic rings of E_2 -treated rats not only in control but also in pre-diabetic group (Figure 20 B and D) compared with those in respective placebo treated rats. This suggests that the increased level of NO may in part be responsible for the attenuated PE contractile responsiveness in E_2 treated rats. Moreover, when compared to E2treated pre-diabetics, the basal NO level was significantly higher in E_2 -treated controls.

It has been reported that in diabetes and hyperglycemia, superoxide production may play a crucial role in enhancing the contracting responses (50, 142-144). The superoxide acts by scavenging NO, thus decreasing its bioavailability (145) leading to endothelium-dependent contractions. In the present study, we did not directly measure NO or superoxide production. However, we determined expression of Nox proteins in rat aorta. Among the Nox isoforms, Nox1, Nox2 and Nox5 are considered as superoxide generating enzyme and promote endothelial dysfunction (25). On the other hand, Nox4 is hydrogen per oxide (H₂O₂) generating enzyme and has the vasoprotective effect (25-28). Vascular walls express high levels of Nox1, Nox2 and Nox4 (29). In large conduit arteries, Nox1 is mainly expressed (30). Here, we observed a decreased expression of Nox1 in aorta taken from E₂ treated groups of control and pre-diabetic rats, whereas Nox4 expression was not changed (Figures 22 and 23). It has been reported that E_2 treatment significantly reduced the Nox1 expression level in Wistar rat aorta (179). Youn et al. reported that the activation of Nox1, but not Nox4 or Nox2, was associated with eNOS uncoupling and endothelial dysfunction in STZ-induced diabetic mice aorta (146). Along the similar line Gray et al. reported genetic deletion of Nox1 in diabetic mice led to reduced diabetes mellitus symptoms suggesting a key role of Nox1 derived reactive oxygen species in diabetes (147). Therefore, our results on attenuated expression of Nox1 in E₂ -treated arteries of control and pre-diabetic groups suggest that the decreased contractile responses to PE or enhanced AChinduced relaxation in E_2 -treated control or pre-diabetic groups may be partially due to the reduced oxidative stress. Further studies required to directly measure the level of superoxide and NO in the experimental groups.

In conclusion, we showed that EDV was impaired in ovariectomized rats in both control and prediabetic groups. E_2 -replacement improved the endothelial function in both control and pre-diabetic groups possibly due to the elevated NO resulted from higher eNOS or lower Nox1 expression in E_2 -treated groups. When compared to prediabetic groups, E_2 -replacement had a higher impact on aortic function of control group. This might be due to higher eNOS leading to higher basal NO in this group.

Chapter 4: Overall Conclusion

We have shown that the aortic function are altered in UCD-T2DM rats and ovariectomized rats either in control or pre-diabetic groups. Specifically, the important findings of study I are, aortic function is altered in a novel and validated model of type 2 diabetes (UCD-T2DM rats) and sex differences exist in the development of abnormal vascular response. Our data shows that the lower sensitivity to NO and/or enhanced responsiveness to contractile agents contributed to the impaired EDV in aortic rings of UCD-T2DM female rats. Particularly, potentiation of EDV in diabetic male arteries was associated to a shift from NO toward a reliance to both NO and EDHF. In study II we showed that, E₂ -replacement improved the endothelial function in both ovariectomized control and pre-diabetic groups. The impact of E₂ was significantly higher in control group which may be due to the higher NO resulted from lower Nox1 in this group.

Chapter 5: Limitation

The effect of sex and diabetes on vascular activity varies in different vascular beds and species. Clearly for investigation on specific diabetic macro-vascular complications, the use of coronary artery and cerebral artery is desired. However, rat aorta was used in the current study. In addition, it is uncertain to what extent the rat model of diabetes can mimic human vascular disease in diabetes. But, due to the relative difficulty in obtaining vascular samples from human, the rat models of diabetes are still widely used to unmask the mechanisms of diabetic vascular complications.

Western blot analysis was done using whole aortic tissue, which contains both endothelial cells (ECs) and smooth muscle cells (SMCs). Hence the increase or decrease in expression of proteins cannot be precisely attributed to ECs or SMCs.

Here, we used UCD-T2DM rats. Although this is model is validated model of type 2 diabetes and it closely resembles the human T2DM, it is still under study and studies in certain areas such as hypertension remains to be determined.

In study II, we used ovariectomized rats as preclinical model of menopause. Although ovary secretes a multitude of hormones, only E_2 was replaced in this study. Therefore, the effects of progesterone and other ovarian hormones were not investigated. Further studies required to examine the effects of sex hormones in ovariectomized UCD-T2DM rats in diabetic stage.

References

- 1. Lerner DJ, Kannel WB. Patterns of coronary heart disease morbidity and mortality in the sexes: a 26-year follow-up of the Framingham population. Am Heart J. 1986 Feb;111(2):383-90.
- Kannel WB, Belanger AJ. Epidemiology of heart failure. Am Heart J. 1991 Mar;121(3 Pt 1):951-7.
- 3. Kannel WB, Wolf PA, Benjamin EJ, Levy D. Prevalence, incidence, prognosis, and predisposing conditions for atrial fibrillation: population-based estimates. Am J Cardiol. 1998 Oct 16,;82(8A):9N.
- 4. Reckelhoff JF, Maric C. Sex and gender differences in cardiovascular-renal physiology and pathophysiology. Steroids. 2010 Nov;75(11):745-6.
- 5. Coylewright M, Reckelhoff JF, Ouyang P. Menopause and Hypertension: An Age-Old Debate. Hypertension. 2008 Apr 1,;51(4):952-9.
- 6. Rosano GMC, Vitale C, Marazzi G, Volterrani M. Menopause and cardiovascular disease: the evidence. Climacteric. 2007 Feb;10 Suppl 1:19-24.
- 7. Huxley R, Barzi F, Woodward M. Excess risk of fatal coronary heart disease associated with diabetes in men and women: meta-analysis of 37 prospective cohort studies. BMJ. 2006 Jan 14,;332(7533):73-8.
- Pilote L, Dasgupta K, Guru V, Humphries KH, McGrath J, Norris C, et al. A comprehensive view of sex-specific issues related to cardiovascular disease. CMAJ. 2007 Mar 13,;176(6):1.
- Zuanetti G, Latini R, Maggioni AP, Santoro L, Franzosi MG. Influence of diabetes on mortality in acute myocardial infarction: data from the GISSI-2 study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1993 Dec;22(7):1788-94.
- 10. Heart and Stroke Association Statistics [Internet]. [cited Feb 17, 2019]. Available from: <u>https://www.heart.org/en/about-us/heart-and-stroke-association-statistics</u>.
- Naghavi M, Wang H, Lozano R, Davis A, Liang X, Zhou M, et al. Global, regional, and national age–sex specific all-cause and cause-specific mortality for 240 causes of death, 1990–2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. The Lancet. 2015 Jan 10,;385(9963):117-71.
- 12. Cardiovascular diseases (CVDs) [Internet]. [cited Feb 18, 2019]. Available from: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cardiovascular-diseases-(cvds).

- 13. WHO | Diabetes mellitus [Internet].: World Health Organization [cited Feb 18, 2019]. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs138/en/</u>.
- 14. Rother KI. Diabetes treatment--bridging the divide. N Engl J Med. 2007 Apr 12,;356(15):1499-501.
- 15. Furchgott RF, Vanhoutte PM. Endothelium-derived relaxing and contracting factors. FASEB J. 1989 Jul;3(9):2007-18.
- 16. Vanhoutte PM, Shimokawa H, Tang EHC, Feletou M. Endothelial dysfunction and vascular disease. Acta Physiol (Oxf). 2009 Jun;196(2):193-222.
- 17. De Vriese AS, Verbeuren TJ, Van de Voorde J, Lameire NH, Vanhoutte PM. Endothelial dysfunction in diabetes. Br J Pharmacol. 2000 Jul;130(5):963-74.
- 18. Stuehr DJ. Structure-function aspects in the nitric oxide synthases. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol. 1997;37:339-59.
- 19. Förstermann U, Sessa WC. Nitric oxide synthases: regulation and function. Eur Heart J. 2012 Apr;33(7):837d.
- 20. Fleming I, Busse R. Molecular mechanisms involved in the regulation of the endothelial nitric oxide synthase. American Journal of Physiology-Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology. 2003 January 1,;284(1):R12.
- 21. Sena CM, Pereira AM, Seiça R. Endothelial dysfunction a major mediator of diabetic vascular disease. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2013 Dec;1832(12):2216-31.
- 22. Tzima E, Irani-Tehrani M, Kiosses WB, Dejana E, Schultz DA, Engelhardt B, et al. A mechanosensory complex that mediates the endothelial cell response to fluid shear stress. Nature. 2005 Sep 15,;437(7057):426-31.
- Wolin MS, Gupte SA, Neo BH, Gao Q, Ahmad M. Oxidant-Redox Regulation of Pulmonary Vascular Responses to Hypoxia and Nitric Oxide-cGMP Signaling. Cardiol Rev. 2010;18(2):89-93.
- 24. Arias-Loza P, Muehlfelder M, Pelzer T. Estrogen and estrogen receptors in cardiovascular oxidative stress. Pflugers Arch. 2013 May;465(5):739-46.
- 25. Drummond GR, Sobey CG. Endothelial NADPH oxidases: which NOX to target in vascular disease? Trends Endocrinol Metab. 2014 Sep;25(9):452-63.
- 26. Craige SM, Chen K, Pei Y, Li C, Huang X, Chen C, et al. NADPH oxidase 4 promotes endothelial angiogenesis through endothelial nitric oxide synthase activation. Circulation. 2011 Aug 09,;124(6):731-40.

- 27. Gray SP, Di Marco E, Kennedy K, Chew P, Okabe J, El-Osta A, et al. Reactive Oxygen Species Can Provide Atheroprotection via NOX4-Dependent Inhibition of Inflammation and Vascular Remodeling. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2016 Feb;36(2):295-307.
- Gray SP, Jha JC, Kennedy K, van Bommel E, Chew P, Szyndralewiez C, et al. Combined NOX1/4 inhibition with GKT137831 in mice provides dose-dependent reno- and atheroprotection even in established micro- and macrovascular disease. Diabetologia. 2017 05;60(5):927-37.
- 29. Griendling KK, Sorescu D, Ushio-Fukai M. NAD(P)H oxidase: role in cardiovascular biology and disease. Circ Res. 2000 Mar 17,;86(5):494-501.
- 30. Lassègue B, Sorescu D, Szöcs K, Yin Q, Akers M, Zhang Y, et al. Novel gp91(phox) homologues in vascular smooth muscle cells : nox1 mediates angiotensin II-induced superoxide formation and redox-sensitive signaling pathways. Circ Res. 2001 May 11,;88(9):888-94.
- 31. Touyz RM, Chen X, Tabet F, Yao G, He G, Quinn MT, et al. Expression of a functionally active gp91phox-containing neutrophil-type NAD(P)H oxidase in smooth muscle cells from human resistance arteries: regulation by angiotensin II. Circ Res. 2002 Jun 14,;90(11):1205-13.
- 32. Vanhoutte PM. Endothelial dysfunction and atherosclerosis. European heart journal. 1997 Nov;18 Suppl E:E29.
- Félétou M, Vanhoutte PM. Endothelial dysfunction: a multifaceted disorder (The Wiggers Award Lecture). Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2006 Sep;291(3):985.
- Muniyappa R, Montagnani M, Koh KK, Quon MJ. Cardiovascular actions of insulin. Endocr Rev. 2007 Aug;28(5):463-91.
- 35. Edwards G, Félétou M, Weston AH. Endothelium-derived hyperpolarising factors and associated pathways: a synopsis. Pflugers Arch. 2010 May;459(6):863-79.
- Edwards G, Dora KA, Gardener MJ, Garland CJ, Weston AH. K+ is an endotheliumderived hyperpolarizing factor in rat arteries. Nature. 1998 Nov 19,;396(6708):269-72.
- Involvement of Myoendothelial Gap Junctions in the Actions of Endothelium-Derived Hyperpolarizing Factor. Circulation Research. 2002 May 31,;90(10):1108-13.
- Parkington HC, Chow JAM, Evans RG, Coleman HA, Tare M. Role for endotheliumderived hyperpolarizing factor in vascular tone in rat mesenteric and hindlimb circulations in vivo. J Physiol. 2002 -8-01;542(Pt 3):929-37.

- Weston AH, Félétou M, Vanhoutte PM, Falck JR, Campbell WB, Edwards G. Bradykinin-induced, endothelium-dependent responses in porcine coronary arteries: involvement of potassium channel activation and epoxyeicosatrienoic acids. Br J Pharmacol. 2005 Jul;145(6):775-84.
- 40. Tare M, Parkington HC, Coleman HA, Neild TO, Dusting GJ. Hyperpolarization and relaxation of arterial smooth muscle caused by nitric oxide derived from the endothelium. Nature. 1990 Jul 05,;346(6279):69-71.
- 41. Parkington HC, Coleman HA, Tare M. Prostacyclin and endothelium-dependent hyperpolarization. Pharmacol Res. 2004 Jun;49(6):509-14.
- 42. Shimokawa H, Yasutake H, Fujii K, Owada MK, Nakaike R, Fukumoto Y, et al. The importance of the hyperpolarizing mechanism increases as the vessel size decreases in endothelium-dependent relaxations in rat mesenteric circulation. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 1996 Nov;28(5):703-11.
- Kang K, Sullivan JC, Sasser JM, Imig JD, Pollock JS. Novel nitric oxide synthasedependent mechanism of vasorelaxation in small arteries from hypertensive rats. Hypertension. 2007 Apr;49(4):893-901.
- 44. Zhang R, Thor D, Han X, Anderson L, Rahimian R. Sex differences in mesenteric endothelial function of streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats: a shift in the relative importance of EDRFs. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2012 -11-15;303(10):H1198.
- 45. Garcia M, Mulvagh SL, Merz CNB, Buring JE, Manson JE. Cardiovascular Disease in Women: Clinical Perspectives. Circ Res. 2016 Apr 15,;118(8):1273-93.
- 46. Franconi F, Brunelleschi S, Steardo L, Cuomo V. Gender differences in drug responses. Pharmacol Res. 2007 Feb;55(2):81-95.
- 47. Avilés-Santa L, Salinas K, Adams-Huet B, Raskin P. Insulin therapy, glycemic control, and cardiovascular risk factors in young Latin Americans with type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Investig Med. 2006 Jan;54(1):20-31.
- 48. Di Carli MF, Afonso L, Campisi R, Ramappa P, Bianco-Batlles D, Grunberger G, et al. Coronary vascular dysfunction in premenopausal women with diabetes mellitus. Am Heart J. 2002 Oct;144(4):711-8.
- 49. Ren J, Ceylan-Isik AF. Diabetic cardiomyopathy: do women differ from men? Endocrine. 2004 Nov;25(2):73-83.
- 50. Goel A, Zhang Y, Anderson L, Rahimian R. Gender Difference in Rat Aorta Vasodilation after Acute Exposure to High Glucose: Involvement of Protein Kinase C β and Superoxide but not of Rho Kinase. Cardiovasc Res. 2007 -11-1;76(2):351-60.

- 51. Han X, Zhang R, Anderson L, Rahimian R. Sexual dimorphism in rat aortic endothelial function of streptozotocin-induced diabetes: possible involvement of superoxide and nitric oxide production. Eur J Pharmacol. 2014 -1-15;723:442-50.
- 52. Zhang R, Thor D, Han X, Anderson L, Rahimian R. Sex differences in mesenteric endothelial function of streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats: a shift in the relative importance of EDRFs. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2012 -11-15;303(10):H1198.
- 53. Szalat A, Auryan S, Raz I, Itamar R. Gender-specific care of diabetes mellitus: particular considerations in the management of diabetic women. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2008 Dec;10(12):1135-56.
- 54. Estrogen: Functions, uses, and imbalances [Internet]. [cited Feb 24, 2019]. Available from: <u>https://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/277177.php</u>.
- 55. Mendelsohn ME, Karas RH. The protective effects of estrogen on the cardiovascular system. N Engl J Med. 1999 Jun 10,;340(23):1801-11.
- 56. Mendelsohn ME. Protective effects of estrogen on the cardiovascular system. Am J Cardiol. 2002 Jun 20,;89(12A):18E.
- 57. Mendelsohn ME. Genomic and nongenomic effects of estrogen in the vasculature. Am J Cardiol. 2002 Jul 03,;90(1A):6F.
- Crews JK, Khalil RA. Antagonistic effects of 17 beta-estradiol, progesterone, and testosterone on Ca2+ entry mechanisms of coronary vasoconstriction. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1999 Apr;19(4):1034-40.
- 59. Thompson J, Khalil RA. Gender differences in the regulation of vascular tone. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol. 2003 Jan-Feb;30(1-2):1-15.
- 60. Chambliss KL, Yuhanna IS, Anderson RGW, Mendelsohn ME, Shaul PW. ERbeta has nongenomic action in caveolae. Mol Endocrinol. 2002 May;16(5):938-46.
- 61. Nakamura Y, Suzuki T, Sasano H. Estrogen actions and in situ synthesis in human vascular smooth muscle cells and their correlation with atherosclerosis. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2005 Feb;93(2-5):263-8.
- 62. Post WS, Goldschmidt-Clermont PJ, Wilhide CC, Heldman AW, Sussman MS, Ouyang P, et al. Methylation of the estrogen receptor gene is associated with aging and atherosclerosis in the cardiovascular system. Cardiovasc Res. 1999 Sep;43(4):985-91.
- 63. Vitale C, Mercuro G, Cerquetani E, Marazzi G, Patrizi R, Pelliccia F, et al. Time since menopause influences the acute and chronic effect of estrogens on endothelial function. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2008 Feb;28(2):348-52.

- 64. Vitale C, Fini M, Speziale G, Chierchia S. Gender differences in the cardiovascular effects of sex hormones. Fundam Clin Pharmacol. 2010 Dec;24(6):675-85.
- 65. Forte P, Kneale BJ, Milne E, Chowienczyk PJ, Johnston A, Benjamin N, et al. Evidence for a difference in nitric oxide biosynthesis between healthy women and men. Hypertension. 1998 Oct;32(4):730-4.
- 66. Burger NZ, Kuzina OY, Osol G, Gokina NI. Estrogen replacement enhances EDHFmediated vasodilation of mesenteric and uterine resistance arteries: role of endothelial cell Ca2+. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. 2009 -3;296(3):E512.
- 67. Darkow DJ, Lu L, White RE. Estrogen relaxation of coronary artery smooth muscle is mediated by nitric oxide and cGMP. Am J Physiol. 1997 Jun;272(6 Pt 2):2765.
- 68. Geary GG, Krause DN, Duckles SP. Estrogen reduces mouse cerebral artery tone through endothelial NOS- and cyclooxygenase-dependent mechanisms. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2000 Aug;279(2):511.
- 69. Meyer MC, Cummings KB, Osol GJ. Estrogen replacement attenuates resistance artery adrenergic sensitivity via endothelial vasodilators. The American journal of physiology. 1997;272(5):NaN.
- Knot HJ, Lounsbury KM, Brayden JE, Nelson MT. Gender differences in coronary artery diameter reflect changes in both endothelial Ca2+ and ecNOS activity. Am J Physiol. 1999 03;276(3):961.
- 71. Kauser K, Rubanyi GM. Gender difference in bioassayable endothelium-derived nitric oxide from isolated rat aortae. Am J Physiol. 1994 Dec;267(6 Pt 2):2311.
- Rahimian R, Wang X, van Breemen C. Gender difference in the basal intracellular Ca2+ concentration in rat valvular endothelial cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1998 Jul 30,;248(3):916-9.
- Wellman GC, Bonev AD, Nelson MT, Brayden JE. Gender differences in coronary artery diameter involve estrogen, nitric oxide, and Ca(2+)-dependent K+ channels. Circ Res. 1996 Nov;79(5):1024-30.
- 74. Haynes MP, Sinha D, Russell KS, Collinge M, Fulton D, Morales-Ruiz M, et al. Membrane estrogen receptor engagement activates endothelial nitric oxide synthase via the PI3-kinase-Akt pathway in human endothelial cells. Circ Res. 2000 Oct 13,;87(8):677-82.
- 75. Wagner AH, Schroeter MR, Hecker M. 17beta-estradiol inhibition of NADPH oxidase expression in human endothelial cells. FASEB J. 2001 Oct;15(12):2121-30.

- 76. Brandes RP, Mügge A. Gender differences in the generation of superoxide anions in the rat aorta. Life Sci. 1997;60(6):391-6.
- 77. Barbacanne MA, Rami J, Michel JB, Souchard JP, Philippe M, Besombes JP, et al. Estradiol increases rat aorta endothelium-derived relaxing factor (EDRF) activity without changes in endothelial NO synthase gene expression: possible role of decreased endothelium-derived superoxide anion production. Cardiovasc Res. 1999 /03/01;41(3):672-81.
- Jun SS, Chen Z, Pace MC, Shaul PW. Estrogen upregulates cyclooxygenase-1 gene expression in ovine fetal pulmonary artery endothelium. J Clin Invest. 1998 Jul 01,;102(1):176-83.
- 79. Calkin AC, Sudhir K, Honisett S, Williams MRI, Dawood T, Komesaroff PA. Rapid Potentiation of Endothelium-Dependent Vasodilation by Estradiol in Postmenopausal Women Is Mediated via Cyclooxygenase 2. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2002 /11/01;87(11):5072-5.
- Jiang CW, Sarrel PM, Lindsay DC, Poole-Wilson PA, Collins P. Endotheliumindependent relaxation of rabbit coronary artery by 17 beta-oestradiol in vitro. Br J Pharmacol. 1991 Dec;104(4):1033-7.
- Case J, Davison CA. Estrogen alters relative contributions of nitric oxide and cyclooxygenase products to endothelium-dependent vasodilation. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 1999 Nov;291(2):524-30.
- Kähönen M, Tolvanen J, Sallinen K, Wu X, Pörsti I. Influence of gender on control of arterial tone in experimental hypertension. American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology. 1998 July 1,;275(1):H22.
- Liu MY, Hattori Y, Fukao M, Sato A, Sakuma I, Kanno M. Alterations in EDHFmediated hyperpolarization and relaxation in mesenteric arteries of female rats in long-term deficiency of oestrogen and during oestrus cycle. Br J Pharmacol. 2001 Mar;132(5):1035-46.
- 84. Sakuma I, Liu M, Sato A, Hayashi T, Iguchi A, Kitabatake A, et al. Endotheliumdependent hyperpolarization and relaxation in mesenteric arteries of middle-aged rats: influence of oestrogen. Br J Pharmacol. 2002 -01;135(1):48-54.
- Carani C, Qin K, Simoni M, Faustini-Fustini M, Serpente S, Boyd J, et al. Effect of testosterone and estradiol in a man with aromatase deficiency. N Engl J Med. 1997 Jul 10,;337(2):91-5.
- 86. Smith EP, Boyd J, Frank GR, Takahashi H, Cohen RM, Specker B, et al. Estrogen resistance caused by a mutation in the estrogen-receptor gene in a man. N Engl J Med. 1994 Oct 20,;331(16):1056-61.

- Orshal JM, Khalil RA. Gender, sex hormones, and vascular tone. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol. 2004 Feb;286(2):233.
- 88. Sheludiakova A, Rooney K, Boakes RA. Metabolic and behavioural effects of sucrose and fructose/glucose drinks in the rat. Eur J Nutr. 2012 Jun;51(4):445-54.
- 89. King AJF. The use of animal models in diabetes research. Br J Pharmacol. 2012 Jun;166(3):877-94.
- 90. Leiter EH. Selecting the "right" mouse model for metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes research. Methods Mol Biol. 2009;560:1-17.
- 91. Ohta T, Katsuda Y, Miyajima K, Sasase T, Kimura S, Tong B, et al. Gender Differences in Metabolic Disorders and Related Diseases in Spontaneously Diabetic Torii-Lepr fa Rats. J Diabetes Res. 2014;2014.
- 92. Portha B, Lacraz G, Kergoat M, Homo-Delarche F, Giroix M-, Bailbé D, et al. The GK rat beta-cell: a prototype for the diseased human beta-cell in type 2 diabetes? Mol Cell Endocrinol. 2009 Jan 15,;297(1-2):73-85.
- 93. Acevedo C, Sylvia M, Schaible E, Graham JL, Stanhope KL, Metz LN, et al. Contributions of Material Properties and Structure to Increased Bone Fragility for a Given Bone Mass in the UCD-T2DM Rat Model of Type 2 Diabetes. J Bone Miner Res. 2018 Jun;33(6):1066-75.
- 94. Agrawal R, Zhuang Y, Cummings BP, Stanhope KL, Graham JL, Havel PJ, et al. Deterioration of plasticity and metabolic homeostasis in the brain of the UCD-T2DM rat model of naturally occurring type-2 diabetes. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2014 -9;1842(9):1313-23.
- 95. Cummings BP, Graham JL, Stanhope KL, Chouinard ML, Havel PJ. Maternal ileal interposition surgery confers metabolic improvements to offspring independent of effects on maternal body weight in UCD-T2DM rats. Obes Surg. 2013 /12;23(12):2042-9.
- 96. Cummings BP, Digitale EK, Stanhope KL, Graham JL, Baskin DG, Reed BJ, et al. Development and characterization of a novel rat model of type 2 diabetes mellitus: the UC Davis type 2 diabetes mellitus UCD-T2DM rat. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol. 2008 Dec;295(6):1782.
- 97. Cummings BP, Stanhope KL, Graham JL, Evans JL, Baskin DG, Griffen SC, et al. Dietary fructose accelerates the development of diabetes in UCD-T2DM rats: amelioration by the antioxidant, alpha-lipoic acid. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol. 2010 May;298(5):1343.

- 98. Cummings BP, Strader AD, Stanhope KL, Graham JL, Lee J, Raybould HE, et al. Ileal interposition surgery improves glucose and lipid metabolism and delays diabetes onset in the UCD-T2DM rat. Gastroenterology. 2010 Jun;138(7):2446, 2446.e1.
- 99. Cummings BP, Stanhope KL, Graham JL, Baskin DG, Griffen SC, Nilsson C, et al. Chronic administration of the glucagon-like peptide-1 analog, liraglutide, delays the onset of diabetes and lowers triglycerides in UCD-T2DM rats. Diabetes. 2010 Oct;59(10):2653-61.
- 100. Goel A, Thor D, Anderson L, Rahimian R. Sexual dimorphism in rabbit aortic endothelial function under acute hyperglycemic conditions and gender-specific responses to acute 17β-estradiol. American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology. 2008 June 1,;294(6):H2420.
- 101. Griffen SC, Wang J, German MS. A genetic defect in beta-cell gene expression segregates independently from the fa locus in the ZDF rat. Diabetes. 2001 Jan;50(1):63-8.
- 102. Nohynek GJ, Longeart L, Geffray B, Provost JP, Lodola A. Fat, frail and dying young: survival, body weight and pathology of the Charles River Sprague-Dawley-derived rat prior to and since the introduction of the VAFR variant in 1988. Hum Exp Toxicol. 1993 Mar;12(2):87-98.
- 103. Aloysius UI, Achike FI, Mustafa MR. Mechanisms underlining gender differences in Phenylephrine contraction of normoglycaemic and short-term Streptozotocininduced diabetic WKY rat aorta. Vascul Pharmacol. 2012 Sep-Oct;57(2-4):81-90.
- 104. Sakamoto S, Minami K, Niwa Y, Ohnaka M, Nakaya Y, Mizuno A, et al. Effect of exercise training and food restriction on endothelium-dependent relaxation in the Otsuka Long-Evans Tokushima Fatty rat, a model of spontaneous NIDDM. Diabetes. 1998 Jan;47(1):82-6.
- 105. Bohlen HG, Lash JM. Endothelial-dependent vasodilation is preserved in noninsulin-dependent Zucker fatty diabetic rats. Am J Physiol. 1995 Jun;268(6 Pt 2):2366.
- 106. Hwa JJ, Ghibaudi L, Williams P, Chatterjee M. Comparison of acetylcholinedependent relaxation in large and small arteries of rat mesenteric vascular bed. Am J Physiol. 1994 Mar;266(3 Pt 2):952.
- 107. Clark SG, Fuchs LC. Role of Nitric Oxide and Ca -Dependent K Channels in Mediating Heterogeneous Microvascular Responses to Acetylcholine in Different Vascular Beds. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 1997 -09-01 00:00:00;282(3):1473-9.

- 108. Félétou M. The Endothelium: Part 1: Multiple Functions of the Endothelial Cells— Focus on Endothelium-Derived Vasoactive Mediators. San Rafael (CA): Morgan & Claypool Life Sciences; 2011.
- 109. Garland CJ, Plane F, Kemp BK, Cocks TM. Endothelium-dependent hyperpolarization: a role in the control of vascular tone. Trends Pharmacol Sci. 1995 Jan;16(1):23-30.
- 110. Hazzard KC, Watkins-Chow DE, Garrett LJ. Method of Euthanasia Influences the Oocyte Fertilization Rate with Fresh Mouse Sperm. J Am Assoc Lab Anim Sci. 2014 -11;53(6):641-6.
- 111. Baena M, Sangüesa G, Hutter N, Sánchez RM, Roglans N, Laguna JC, et al. Fructose supplementation impairs rat liver autophagy through mTORC activation without inducing endoplasmic reticulum stress. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2015 Feb;1851(2):107-16.
- 112. Pieper GM, Siebeneich W. Use of a nitronyl nitroxide to discriminate the contribution of nitric oxide radical in endothelium-dependent relaxation of control and diabetic blood vessels. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 1997 Oct;283(1):138-47.
- 113. Feletou M, Vanhoutte PM. Endothelium-dependent hyperpolarization of canine coronary smooth muscle. Br J Pharmacol. 1988 Mar;93(3):515-24.
- 114. Komori K, Lorenz RR, Vanhoutte PM. Nitric oxide, ACh, and electrical and mechanical properties of canine arterial smooth muscle. Am J Physiol. 1988 Jul;255(1 Pt 2):207.
- 115. Hayashi T, Fukuto JM, Ignarro LJ, Chaudhuri G. Basal release of nitric oxide from aortic rings is greater in female rabbits than in male rabbits: implications for atherosclerosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1992 -12-1;89(23):11259-63.
- 116. Csanyi G, Lepran I, Flesch T, Telegdy G, Szabo G, Mezei Z. Lack of endotheliumderived hyperpolarizing factor (EDHF) up-regulation in endothelial dysfunction in aorta in diabetic rats. Pharmacol Rep. 2007 Jul-Aug;59(4):447-55.
- 117. Kubota T, Kubota N, Kumagai H, Yamaguchi S, Kozono H, Takahashi T, et al. Impaired insulin signaling in endothelial cells reduces insulin-induced glucose uptake by skeletal muscle. Cell Metab. 2011 Mar 02,;13(3):294-307.
- 118. Ding H, Hashem M, Wiehler WB, Lau W, Martin J, Reid J, et al. Endothelial dysfunction in the streptozotocin-induced diabetic apoE-deficient mouse. Br J Pharmacol. 2005 Dec;146(8):1110-8.

- 119. Bakker W, Eringa EC, Sipkema P, van Hinsbergh, Victor W. M. Endothelial dysfunction and diabetes: roles of hyperglycemia, impaired insulin signaling and obesity. Cell Tissue Res. 2009 Jan;335(1):165-89.
- 120. Zhong M, Shen W, Tabuchi M, Nakamura K, Chen Y, Qiao C, et al. Differential changes of aorta and carotid vasodilation in type 2 diabetic GK and OLETF rats: paradoxical roles of hyperglycemia and insulin. Exp Diabetes Res. 2012;2012:429020.
- 121. Kazuyama E, Saito M, Kinoshita Y, Satoh I, Dimitriadis F, Satoh K. Endothelial dysfunction in the early- and late-stage type-2 diabetic Goto-Kakizaki rat aorta. Mol Cell Biochem. 2009 Dec;332(1-2):95-102.
- 122. Zhong M, Shen W, Tabuchi M, Nakamura K, Chen Y, Qiao C, et al. Differential changes of aorta and carotid vasodilation in type 2 diabetic GK and OLETF rats: paradoxical roles of hyperglycemia and insulin. Exp Diabetes Res. 2012;2012:429020.
- 123. Miller VM. Sex-Based Differences in Vascular Function. Womens Health (Lond Engl). 2010 September 1,;6(5):737-52.
- 124. Martínez-Nieves B, Dunbar JC. The effect of diabetes and sex on nitric oxidemediated cardiovascular dynamics. Exp Biol Med (Maywood). 2001 Jan;226(1):37-42.
- 125. Matsumoto T, Kakami M, Kobayashi T, Kamata K. Gender differences in vascular reactivity to endothelin-1 (1-31) in mesenteric arteries from diabetic mice. Peptides. 2008 August 1,;29(8):1338-46.
- 126. Gao X, Martinez-Lemus LA, Zhang C. Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor and diabetes. World J Cardiol. 2011 -1-26;3(1):25-31.
- 127. Nemoto S, Kobayashi T, Taguchi K, Matsumoto T, Kamata K. Losartan improves aortic endothelium-dependent relaxation via proline-rich tyrosine kinase 2/Src/Akt pathway in type 2 diabetic Goto-Kakizaki rats. American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology. 2011 September 16,;301(6):H2394.
- 128. Brandes RP, Schmitz-Winnenthal FH, Félétou M, Gödecke A, Huang PL, Vanhoutte PM, et al. An endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor distinct from NO and prostacyclin is a major endothelium-dependent vasodilator in resistance vessels of wild-type and endothelial NO synthase knockout mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2000 Aug 15,;97(17):9747-52.
- 129. Malakul W, Thirawarapan S, Suvitayavat W, Woodman OL. Type 1 diabetes and hypercholesterolaemia reveal the contribution of endothelium-derived

hyperpolarizing factor to endothelium-dependent relaxation of the rat aorta. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol. 2008 Feb;35(2):192-200.

- 130. Chadha PS, Haddock RE, Howitt L, Morris MJ, Murphy TV, Grayson TH, et al. Obesity up-regulates intermediate conductance calcium-activated potassium channels and myoendothelial gap junctions to maintain endothelial vasodilator function. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2010 Nov;335(2):284-93.
- 131. Leo CH, Joshi A, Woodman OL. Short-term type 1 diabetes alters the mechanism of endothelium-dependent relaxation in the rat carotid artery. American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology. 2010 June 11,;299(2):H511.
- 132. Brähler S, Kaistha A, Schmidt VJ, Wölfle SE, Busch C, Kaistha BP, et al. Genetic deficit of SK3 and IK1 channels disrupts the endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor vasodilator pathway and causes hypertension. Circulation. 2009 May 05,;119(17):2323-32.
- 133. Félétou M. Calcium-activated potassium channels and endothelial dysfunction: therapeutic options? Br J Pharmacol. 2009 -2;156(4):545-62.
- 134. Grgic I, Kaistha BP, Hoyer J, Köhler R. Endothelial Ca2+-activated K+ channels in normal and impaired EDHF–dilator responses – relevance to cardiovascular pathologies and drug discovery. Br J Pharmacol. 2009 -6;157(4):509-26.
- 135. Schach C, Resch M, Schmid PM, Riegger GA, Endemann DH. Type 2 diabetes: increased expression and contribution of IKCa channels to vasodilation in small mesenteric arteries of ZDF rats. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2014 Oct 15,;307(8):1093.
- 136. Dora KA, Gallagher NT, McNeish A, Garland CJ. Modulation of endothelial cell KCa3.1 channels during endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor signaling in mesenteric resistance arteries. Circ Res. 2008 May 23,;102(10):1247-55.
- 137. Wulff H, Köhler R. Endothelial small-conductance and intermediate-conductance KCa channels: an update on their pharmacology and usefulness as cardiovascular targets. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 2013 Feb;61(2):102-12.
- 138. Weston AH, Absi M, Ward DT, Ohanian J, Dodd RH, Dauban P, et al. Evidence in favor of a calcium-sensing receptor in arterial endothelial cells: studies with calindol and Calhex 231. Circ Res. 2005 Aug 19,;97(4):391-8.
- 139. Abebe W, Harris KH, MacLeod KM. Enhanced contractile responses of arteries from diabetic rats to alpha 1-adrenoceptor stimulation in the absence and presence of extracellular calcium. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 1990 /08;16(2):239-48.

- 140. White RE, Carrier GO. Vascular contraction induced by activation of membrane calcium ion channels is enhanced in streptozotocin-diabetes. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 1990 Jun;253(3):1057-62.
- 141. Hayashi T, Fukuto JM, Ignarro LJ, Chaudhuri G. Basal release of nitric oxide from aortic rings is greater in female rabbits than in male rabbits: implications for atherosclerosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1992 -12-1;89(23):11259-63.
- 142. Shi Y, So K, Man RYK, Vanhoutte PM. Oxygen-derived free radicals mediate endothelium-dependent contractions in femoral arteries of rats with streptozotocin-induced diabetes. Br J Pharmacol. 2007 -12;152(7):1033-41.
- 143. Vanhoutte PM, Tang EHC. Endothelium-dependent contractions: when a good guy turns bad! J Physiol. 2008 -11-15;586(Pt 22):5295-304.
- 144. Shi Y, Vanhoutte PM. Oxidative stress and COX cause hyper-responsiveness in vascular smooth muscle of the femoral artery from diabetic rats. Br J Pharmacol. 2008 Jun;154(3):639-51.
- 145. Rubanyi GM, Romero JC, Vanhoutte PM. Flow-induced release of endotheliumderived relaxing factor. Am J Physiol. 1986 Jun;250(6 Pt 2):1145.
- 146. Youn JY, Gao L, Cai H. The p47phox- and NADPH oxidase organiser 1 (NOXO1)dependent activation of NADPH oxidase 1 (NOX1) mediates endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) uncoupling and endothelial dysfunction in a streptozotocin-induced murine model of diabetes. Diabetologia. 2012 Jul;55(7):2069-79.
- 147. Gray SP, Di Marco E, Okabe J, Szyndralewiez C, Heitz F, Montezano AC, et al. NADPH oxidase 1 plays a key role in diabetes mellitus-accelerated atherosclerosis. Circulation. 2013 May 07,;127(18):1888-902.
- 148. Gouni-Berthold I, Berthold HK, Mantzoros CS, Böhm M, Krone W. Sex disparities in the treatment and control of cardiovascular risk factors in type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2008 Jul;31(7):1389-91.
- 149. Silbiger S, Neugarten J. Gender and human chronic renal disease. Gend Med. 2008;5 Suppl A:S10.
- 150. Göbl CS, Brannath W, Bozkurt L, Handisurya A, Anderwald C, Luger A, et al. Sexspecific differences in glycemic control and cardiovascular risk factors in older patients with insulin-treated type 2 diabetes mellitus. Gend Med. 2010 Dec;7(6):593-9.
- 151. Tonstad S, Rosvold EO, Furu K, Skurtveit S. Undertreatment and overtreatment with statins: the Oslo Health Study 2000-2001. J Intern Med. 2004 Apr;255(4):494-502.

- 152. Wexler DJ, Grant RW, Meigs JB, Nathan DM, Cagliero E. Sex disparities in treatment of cardiac risk factors in patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2005 Mar;28(3):514-20.
- 153. Hu G. Gender difference in all-cause and cardiovascular mortality related to hyperglycaemia and newly-diagnosed diabetes. Diabetologia. 2003 May;46(5):608-17.
- 154. Juutilainen A, Kortelainen S, Lehto S, Rönnemaa T, Pyörälä K, Laakso M. Gender difference in the impact of type 2 diabetes on coronary heart disease risk. Diabetes Care. 2004 Dec;27(12):2898-904.
- 155. de Vegt F, Dekker JM, Ruhé HG, Stehouwer CD, Nijpels G, Bouter LM, et al. Hyperglycaemia is associated with all-cause and cardiovascular mortality in the Hoorn population: the Hoorn Study. Diabetologia. 1999 Aug;42(8):926-31.
- 156. Steinberg HO, Paradisi G, Cronin J, Crowde K, Hempfling A, Hook G, et al. Type II diabetes abrogates sex differences in endothelial function in premenopausal women. Circulation. 2000 May 02,;101(17):2040-6.
- 157. Di Carli MF, Afonso L, Campisi R, Ramappa P, Bianco-Batlles D, Grunberger G, et al. Coronary vascular dysfunction in premenopausal women with diabetes mellitus. Am Heart J. 2002 Oct;144(4):711-8.
- 158. Kannel WB. Metabolic risk factors for coronary heart disease in women: perspective from the Framingham Study. Am Heart J. 1987 Aug;114(2):413-9.
- 159. Babaei P, Mehdizadeh R, Ansar MM, Damirchi A. Effects of ovariectomy and estrogen replacement therapy on visceral adipose tissue and serum adiponectin levels in rats. Menopause Int. 2010 Sep;16(3):100-4.
- 160. Han Y, Li X, Zhou S, Meng G, Xiao Y, Zhang W, et al. 17β-Estradiol Antagonizes the Down-Regulation of ERα/NOS-3 Signaling in Vascular Endothelial Dysfunction of Female Diabetic Rats. PLOS ONE. 2012 Nov 29,;7(11):e50402.
- 161. Conrad KP, Mosher MD, Brinck-Johnsen T, Colpoys MC. Effects of 17 betaestradiol and progesterone on pressor responses in conscious ovariectomized rats. Am J Physiol. 1994 Apr;266(4 Pt 2):1267.
- 162. Ferrer M, Meyer M, Osol G. Estrogen replacement increases beta-adrenoceptormediated relaxation of rat mesenteric arteries. J Vasc Res. 1996 Mar-Apr;33(2):124-31.
- 163. Choi SB, Jang JS, Park S. Estrogen and Exercise May Enhance β-Cell Function and Mass via Insulin Receptor Substrate 2 Induction in Ovariectomized Diabetic Rats. Endocrinology. 2005 /11/01;146(11):4786-94.

- 164. A study on the effect of estrogen on the insulin signaling pathway in diabetic rats [Internet]. [cited Mar 14, 2019]. Available from: <u>http://www.mmj.eg.net/article.asp?issn=1110-</u> 2098;year=2017;volume=30;issue=4;spage=1143;epage=1148;aulast=Hana.
- 165. Beckman JA, Goldfine AB, Gordon MB, Garrett LA, Creager MA. Inhibition of protein kinase Cbeta prevents impaired endothelium-dependent vasodilation caused by hyperglycemia in humans. Circ Res. 2002 Jan 11,;90(1):107-11.
- 166. Giugliano D, Marfella R, Coppola L, Verrazzo G, Acampora R, Giunta R, et al. Vascular effects of acute hyperglycemia in humans are reversed by L-arginine. Evidence for reduced availability of nitric oxide during hyperglycemia. Circulation. 1997 Apr 01,;95(7):1783-90.
- 167. Cotter MA, Jack AM, Cameron NE. Effects of the protein kinase C beta inhibitor LY333531 on neural and vascular function in rats with streptozotocin-induced diabetes. Clin Sci. 2002 Sep;103(3):311-21.
- 168. Houben AJ, Schaper NC, de Haan CH, Huvers FC, Slaaf DW, de Leeuw PW, et al. The effects of 7-hour local hyperglycaemia on forearm macro and microcirculatory blood flow and vascular reactivity in healthy man. Diabetologia. 1994 Aug;37(8):750-6.
- 169. Sobrevia L, Mann GE. Dysfunction of the endothelial nitric oxide signalling pathway in diabetes and hyperglycaemia. Exp Physiol. 1997 May;82(3):423-52.
- 170. Tesfamariam B, Brown ML, Cohen RA. Elevated glucose impairs endotheliumdependent relaxation by activating protein kinase C. J Clin Invest. 1991 May;87(5):1643-8.
- 171. Rahimian R, Laher I, Dube G, Breemen Cv. Estrogen and Selective Estrogen Receptor Modulator LY117018 Enhance Release of Nitric Oxide in Rat Aorta. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 1997 -10-01 00:00:283(1):116-22.
- 172. Barbacanne MA, Rami J, Michel JB, Souchard JP, Philippe M, Besombes JP, et al. Estradiol increases rat aorta endothelium-derived relaxing factor (EDRF) activity without changes in endothelial NO synthase gene expression: possible role of decreased endothelium-derived superoxide anion production. Cardiovasc Res. 1999 /03/01;41(3):672-81.
- 173. Palmer RMJ, Ashton DS, Moncada S. Vascular endothelial cells synthesize nitric oxide from L-arginine. Nature. 1988 -06;333(6174):664-6.
- 174. Bucci M, Roviezzo F, Cicala C, Pinto A, Cirino G. 17-β-oestradiol-induced vasorelaxation in vitro is mediated by eNOS through hsp90 and akt/pkb dependent mechanism. British Journal of Pharmacology. 2002 Apr;135(7):1695-700.

- 175. Rahimian R, Dubé GP, Toma W, Dos Santos N, McManus BM, van Breemen C. Raloxifene enhances nitric oxide release in rat aorta via increasing endothelial nitric oxide mRNA expression. European Journal of Pharmacology. 2002 January 11,;434(3):141-9.
- 176. Chronic Estrogen Treatment Increases Levels of Endothelial Nitric Oxide Synthase Protein in Rat Cerebral Microvessels. Stroke. 1999 October 1,;30(10):2186-90.
- 177. Li P, Ferrario CM, Ganten D, Brosnihan KB. Chronic Estrogen Treatment in Female Transgenic (mRen2)27 Hypertensive Rats Augments Endothelium-Derived Nitric Oxide Release. Am J Hypertens. 1997 /06/01;10(6):662-70.
- 178. Rees DD, Palmer RMJ, Hodson HF, Moncada S. A specific inhibitor of nitric oxide formation from l-arginine attenuates endothelium-dependent relaxation. British Journal of Pharmacology. 1989;96(2):418-24.
- 179. Ribeiro Junior RF, Fiorim J, Marques VB, de Sousa Ronconi K, Botelho T, Grando MD, et al. Vascular activation of K+ channels and Na+-K+ ATPase activity of estrogen-deficient female rats. Vascular Pharmacology. 2017 December 1,;99:23-33.